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RESOURCE CONSERVATION AND RECOVERY
ACT AMENDMENTS OF 1991

WEDNESDAY, JULY 31, 1991

U.S. SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENT AND PuBLIC WORKS,
SuBCOMMITTEE ON ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION,
Washington, DC.

PACKAGING AND LABELING

The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 1:30 p.m. in room 406,
Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. Max Baucus {chairman of the
subcommittee] presiding.

Present: Senators Baucus and Lautenberg.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. MAX BAUCUS, U.S. SENATOR
FROM THE STATE OF MONTANA

Senator Baucus. Today’s hearing will focus on two issues that
form a direct link between the interests of consumers and the envi-
ronment: product packaging and environment labeling. In one
sense, they may be the most visible component of this legislation.
On the one hand, packaging has become a symbol of waste, short-
hand for our solid waste problems. But environmental labeling als~
can become a powerful tool to help solve our waste problems.

Every day each of us throws out about four pounds of trash, or
1,500 pounds a year. One-third of this, some 500 pounds per
person—that it over 40 million tons cumulatively—is packaging
waste.

Some packaging, of course, is very useful—even necessary. It can
help keep food fresh and our products from breaking. But in many
cases packaging is not necessary. For instance, single-serving pack-
ages now so popular today satisfy our desire for convenience, but at
a large increase in the amount of packaging. In fact, it seems that
some packages are more important than the products, themselves.
We have all seen examples.

Despite commitments from the recording industry to reduce
packaging, compact disk packages, for example, are often twice the
size of the disk, itself. I wonder how necessary this really is.

Expensive soaps are often packaged in plastic or paper contain-
ers, which are then covered by more plastics or more paper.

During our hearings on this bill I have repeatedly stressed the
~ importance of minimizing waste, not only as a conservation ethic,

but because it is good economics. One way to foster this concept is
through a program to reduce excess packaging.

)
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Then there is the issue of design for recycling. Many packages
and products are not designed in a way to encourage recycling.
Plastics can be recycled, but often not easily, partly because the
plastics recycling business is in its infancy, but also because there
are so many different plastics used in the same container. Once
they are combined, because they are different, they are hard to sep-
arate, making recyclinidifﬁcult.

Paper, on the other hand, is generally considered easier to recy-
cle than plastics; however, envelopes with plastic windows and
magazines with gummed mailing labels can make paper recycling
much more difficult.

Therefore, another of our goals must be to encourage better prod-
uct and packaging designs like single resin plastics or labels pre-
printed on magazine covers. Some national magazines are already
heading in this direction, and they deserve credit and encourage-
ment.

A related problem is that many products and packages use toxic
chemicals that are harmful to consumers and interfere with recy-
cling. Some chemicals found in products or packaging, like cadmi-
um and mercury, destroy recycling equipment or prevent recycling
altogether, and some chemicals may find their way from the prod-
ucts and packages into the environment.

Thurs, a third goal must be to reduce the use of toxic materials
used in products and packages. The question is: how do we achieve
this? How do we ensure that safe and more easily recycled products
find their way into commerce?

One way is to mandate designs that specify the size, the materi-
als, and other details of the product or package, but that approach
does not seem warranted. That is why the solid waste legislation
that I introduced does not use the heavy-handed government inter-
ference; instead, it allows industry experts on their own to develop
safer products and packages. Moreover, it provides incentives to
those efforts by updating Federal procurement policies.

Perhaps the greatest yet untapped way to achieve these goals is
to use the market power of environmental labeling.

We are on the verge of what may be the best opportunity of this
environmental era to use the marketplace to respond to our envi-
ronmental awareness by rewarding the right choices. Many talk
about using the free market to achieve environmental objectives.
Environmental labeling may be the surest way to use the free
market, particularly since many companies see a marketing benefit
to products that are so labeled.

The problem is that currently there are no rules for making such
claims. Manufacturers can use terms that have little or no mean-
ing and mislead consumers. All one has to do is say that the prod-
uct is “environmentally safe” or “recyclable” or “degradable” or
“compostable” or invent a new term. One can even print an envi-
ronmental label with inks that are toxic.

Today there are hundreds of products that include some kind of
green label. Consumers often can’t tell which product is best for
t;lle.environment. It is very hard for them to make an inteliigent
choice.

But one thing is clear: consumers wanu to buy products that are
safe for the environment. I believe businesses want to make envi-
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ronmental claims for their products. We must find a way to make
sure that businesses own up to the claims they make to consumers.

One way to do this is to require companies making an environ-
mental claim adhere to a specific set of criteria. Only in this way
can we prevent the use misleading terms and fraudulent claims,
and only in this way can we ensure that consumers will be able to
make intelligent product choices.

Beyond this, we must also use environmental labeling to encour-
age innovation. Terms like “environmentally friendly” or “environ-
mentally safe” should mean that the product is safe in all phases
of its life, from its raw materials on through to its disposal. It
should mean that the product is produced with state-of-the-art en-
vironmental technology, and only those products that meet such
criteria should be allowed to make such broad claims.

Today we will hear from experts in packaging and experts in la-
beling. I look forward to hearing their comments, and especially
their suggestions to how we can address these issues.

I'd like now to turn to Senator Lautenberg, who has a very im-
portant bill which bears particularly on labeling.

OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. FRANK R. LAUTENBERG, U.S.
SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF NEW JERSEY

Senator LAUTENBERG. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

I would like to offer my commendation to you for these hearings.

We are taking on a form of pollution today, Mr. Chairman—ad-
vertising pollution.

Before I go further, I'd like to welcome Hubert Humphrey, I1I—
better known to those of us who know him as Skip—the Attorney
General from Minnesota. I'm pleased to see him here and recall,
for a moment, the great and distinguished record that his father
had in this body. We're pleased to see Skip Hun.phrey following on
in the distinguished record of the Humphrey family, committed to
public service. We welcome you.

We all realize the effect that environmental labeling can have on
consumers. Poll after poll shows that consumers would pay more
for environmentally safe products and packages, and manufactur-
ers are responding.

According to Market Intelligence Service, environmentally
friendly labeled products constituted 4.5 percent of all new product
introductions in 1989, and 9.2 percent in the first half of 1990.
That's a rapidly accelerating pace. Back in 1985, “friendly”’ prod-
ucts made up only one-half of 1 percent of all new products.

Today consumers are bombarded with products claiming to be
safe for the environment, but, unfortunately, some of these claims
are misleading. And without standards for these claims, it is impos-
sible for consumers to know which claims they can rely on.

We are getting environmentally confused consumers, and this
puts manufacturers who are making significant product or package
improvements at a disadvantage when they compete with those
who aren’t making those improvements. We need to create a
framework to protect the consumer, to protect industry, and to pro-
tect the environinent.
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We need to provide incentives to make products and packages
environmentally beneficial. We need to create a level playing field
for manufacturers. We need to prevent claims by those who fail to
upgrade their products and packaging. And we need to establish
standards by which consumers can measure these claims. In sum,
we need to eliminate advertising pollution. That’s what S. 615, the
Environmental Claims Marketing Act, is intended to do.

It requires EPA, the agency with the environmental expertise, to
esiablish standards for environmental marketing claims.

I am particularly pleased that Attorney General Humphrey will
be our lead-off witness. He has led a major effort to establish stand-
ards for environmental claims.

The Green Report, which was written by a task force of State at-
torneys general, is one that he chaired. It is the leading work in
the area of environmental claims, and S. 615 is modeled on the
Green Report. I'm pleased that we'll have a chance to discuss it di-
rectly with Attorney General Humphrey.

We also will hear about efforts to reduce the amount of packag-
ing, as the chairman mentioned, and levels of toxic material in
packaging. Packaging makes up 30 percent of our solid waste
stream, and it can contain toxic materials which can harm our en-
vironment when disposed of.

CONEG—Counsel of North East Governors—has taken the lead
in addressing these problems. They developed model legislation to
reduce the toxic metals in packaging, which I have introduced as S.
730, the Reduction of Metals in Packaging Act. CONEG also has
developed model packaging guidelines to be used by industry on a
voluntary basis.

The chairman’s RCRA bill includes a provision that would estab-
lish a packaging advisory board which would develop guidelines
along the lines of the CONEG guidelines. I applaud CONEG for its
efforts and look forward to hearing later from Mr. Ferretti, who
will be representing CONEG.

Mr. Chairman, the labeling and packaging provisions we are
going to be considering today have the potential to reduce the envi-
ronmental impact of the products and packages we buy. They are
an essential element of our RCRA effort. It is wonderful to visual-
ize a prospect in which the consumer can reach over to the shelf,
know that the retailer is participating, and know that they can do
something about the environment in a truly painless way. We
think this is a good way to handle the issue. We are pleased to be
able to work with Senator Baucus on these issues as we consider
the RCRA legislation.

Thank you very much.

Senator Baucus. Thank you very much, Senator. I'm glad you
have begun to introduce Attorney General Humphrey.

I want to mention that Senator Chafee is unable to attend
today’s hearing and has asked that his statement be included in
the record.

[Senator Chafe:'s statement follows:]
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OPENING STATEMENT OF HON. JOHN H. CHAFEE, U.S. SENATOR FROM THE STATE OF
RHODE ISLAND

I would like to thank the Chairman of this subcommittee, Senator Baucus, for
scheduling this hearing, one of a series of hearings on the reauthorization of the
Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. Today we will focus on products and pack-
aging, and environmental labeling. These two separate but related issues, taken to-
gether, can have a profound impact on our ability to reduce the size of the munici-
pal solid waste stream.

In our desire for convenience and expediency, we have created the disposable and
throwaway society. Razor blades, utensils, cups, plates, even cameras, are now dis-
posable. Packaging for our products is not an (ghsignificant part of either our econo-
my or the waste stream. According to the Office of Technology Assessment, we
spent an estimated $55 billion on packaging in 1986. When discarded, this packag-
ing constitutes fully a third of the municipal solid waste stream.

Achieving reductions in the amount of packaging is not an easy task. There is no
simple formula which will eliminate excessive packaging. For example, the use of
plastic wrogg and food bags helps decrease food spoilage, which reduces the genera-
tion of fi waste from households. Sharply reducing the use of this packaging
could inadvertently increase overall solid waste. Banning one form of packaging,
such as plastic, could result in the use of heavier substitution material, and increase
transporiation costs. A recent West German study estimated that replacing plastic
with other materials would increase the weight of packaging by a factor of 4, the
volume by a factor of 2.5, and use of energy during production by a factor of 2. All
of these impacts must be considered in developing a workable approach to reducing
products and packaging in the waste stream.

But th»re is also good news with regard to packaging. Man{ companies have al-
ready embarked on ambitious plans to reduce and recycle packaging. For example,
Proctor and Gamble, in previous testimony before this committee, indicated that it
is using recycled plastic in some of its containers, and is offering Downy fabric soft-
ener in concentrated form to reduce packaging. Coca Cola is experimenting with a
two liter container which contains 25 percent recycled plastic.

Also, a study undertaken by researchers at the Massachusetts Institute of Tech-
nology and Geoffrey Lomax of the National Environmental Law Center, (one of our
witnesses today) concludes the following:

“A detailed analysis of packaging materials and packaging design reveals that,
using currently available technology, the vackaging industry has the ability to
reduce reuse and recycle its products.” The report goes on to offer practical sugges-
tions to help industry accomplish these goals.

I would also like to turn your attention to environmental labeling: As concern for
the environment has increased on the part of the American public, there are some
indications that consumers are attempting to use their purchasing power to buy
products which are friendly to the environment. Unfortunately, as companies have
attempted to supply products to respond to this new demand, many have employed
environmental advertising claims which are misleading and/or confusing.

Although environmental advertising claims address a broad range of environmen-
tal attributes (i.e.. degradability, ozone friendly, etc.) recycling is an area of particu-
lar concern. The uncertainty created by the lack of commonly accepted definitions
and standards and the inconsistency resulting frora a variety of state laws and regu-
lations have limited the expansion of recycling, both by confusing the public as to
what products really are recycled, and by limiting the private sector’s willingness to
invest in the manufacturing capacity required to utilize recovered materials.

Currently there are several approaches which purport to bring accuracy and uni-
formity to environmental labeling:

1) Industry guidelines proposed by the National Food Processors Association and
other companies and trade associations in a petition to the FTC.

2) The “Green Report” ;irepared by 10 state attorneys generals which discusses
and advocates basic principles for responsible environmental advertising.

3) State labeling requirements recommended b{ the Northeast Recycling Council
(fNEl_%C) and mandatory labeling programs in Rhode Island, New York and Cali-
ornia.

4) Federal legislative proposals to establish national labeling programs, including
a gro'Fosal by Senator Lautenberg (5.615).

) The use of independent certifying agents to validate environmental labeling
claims (such as Green Cross).

As we evaluate the relative pros and cons of these approaches, it is important to
bear in mind the goals of a national labeling program. These goals should include:
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the development of uniform national, and possibly international, labeling standards;
protection of consumers from confusing and misleading information and deceptive
advertising; protection of the environment by providing information to consumers
about the recycled content or recyclability of & product or package; and protection of
the environment and conservation of natural resources by providing incentives to
manufacturers to use recycied or recyclable materials.

Many important questions remain, including:

® Do we need standard definitions for “recycled content” and “recyclable” and
other key terms

@ what information should be required to be disclosed on a product/package and
whelagger or not threshold levels should be set for labeling products/packages as “re-
cycled”

@ to what degree should nationel labeling and marketing requirements be estab-
lished for the use of otherwise undefined or unqualified terms and symbols

@ What is the proper relationship between Federal and state environmental la-
beling and marketing requirements and whether or not Federal standards should
preempt existing statute.

The witnesses we have assembled today will provide us with a full and informed
discussion on this important subject. Thank you again, Mr. Chairman, for convening
this hearing.

Senator Baucus. I want to thank you for coming today, and I
first want to apologize to all of our “7itnesses for the inconvenience
that we have caused you. As you well know, we scheduled this
hearing for 11:00 and had some difficulty this morning in attending
to committee business during the preceeding markup session. I
apologize on behalf of all of the committee for any inconvenience
that we may have caused all of you.

It is an honor to have you here, Skip.

I might tell you, as well as other witnesses, that we have a five-
minute rule here. Your statements will all be included in the
record. When the light is green, keep talking. When it is yellow,
you might think about winding down—that will be the final
minute. When the red is on, I'd advise that discretion is the better
part of valor.

Before hearing your statement I might note that, as I looked at
your statement, down in the right-hand corner you say it is printed
on recycled paper. I know you’ll tell us whether that is 100 percent,
or what percent that is, as we get into the labeling.

Mr. HumpHREY. Mr. Chairman, I'm embarrassed to tell you that
we have done an analysis on our ‘“recycled” paper, which is a re-
quirement for use in our State. We have found that it does not
have the kind of content that we want, and we are in the process of
letting new bids out for that.

Senator LAUTENBERG. You're talking about the literary content?

Mr. HUMPHREY. I certainly hope that the literary content will be
recycled. .

Senator Baucus. Well, I commend you on at least diligently
checking and improving upon the physical content. I don’t worry at
all about the intellectual content.

Please go ahead.
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STATEMENT OF HUBERT H. HUMPHREY, III, ATTORNEY GEN-
ERAL, STATE OF MINNESOTA AND CHAIRMAN, ENVIRONMENT
AND ENERGY COMMITTEE, NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF ATTOR-
NEYS GENERAL, ACCOMPANIED BY JAMES JACOBSON, ASSIST-
ANT ATTORNEY GENERAL

Mr. HumpHREY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman and Sena-
tor Lautenberg. It is a pleasure to be here.

I have asked to join with me at the table Mr. Jim Jacobson, who
is Assistant Attorney General with our office in the Consumer Di-
vision, and has worked closely with the eleven-state task force, so
that he might be available also for any questions that you might
have with regard to the report.

Senator Baucus. Thank you.

Mr. HuMPHREY. It is, indeed, a pleasure to be here to address
this subcommittee on one of the most important and urgent issues
facing consumers across this Nation. Of course, that is the issue of
environmental marketing that has been eloquently addressed by
the members of the committee.

Let me begin my remarks first by commending Senator Lauten-
berg and his cosponsor, Senator Lieberman, for their outstanding
leadership in this area. In my view, the Senator’s bill, the Environ-
mental Marketing Claims Act, offers a long-term, comprehensive
framework for addressing the issue of environmental marketing.

On behalf of the National Association of Attorneys General,
which Las adopted a resolution in favor of this legislation, I am
here today to voice the association’s full support for this legislation.

It is important to note at the outset that the issue of environ-
mental marketing is more than just a marketing issue. In fact, en-
vironmental marketing involves the most serious environmental
and solid waste disposal problems now confronting this Nation.

Environmental marketing also involves a whole new sense of en-
vironmental responsibility from the consumer. For any number of
reasons, you and I want to do the right thing when it comes to
dealing with the environment, and we are acting on that sense of
responsibility in the marketplace, in the grocery and retail stores,
as we make our choices as consumers.

I serve presently as the Chair of the Environmental Protection
Committee of the National Association of Attorneys General, and I
have recently served as the vice chair of the Consumer Protection
Committee. As the Senator pointed out, this issue involves a
coming together of these two points of environmental and con-
sumer concerns. I believe that we must move quickly in addressing
the environmental marketing movement to capture the positive
power of this new economic democracy.

Our challenge as a Nation, of course, is to ensure that consumers
receive accurate and reliable information about the environmental
attributes of the products they buy so that they can play an even
more meaningful role in helping to solve our serious environmen-
tal concerns.

As you may know, for nearly two years an eleven-state task force
has been grappling with the environmental marketing, or with
what we would call the ‘“green revolution.”
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Now, the word “revolution” perhaps is a strong one, but I be-
lieve, at least here, it is not an overstatement. In fact, in all of my
f'ears as a consumer advocate and as an enforcer of State consumer
aws I have never seen a marketing movement enything like this
one. It started and is fueled by ordinary citizens demanding envi-
ronmentally responsible products. '

However, the green revolution is now veering off course. Instead
of providing meaningful environmental information, many of the
claims contain nothing more than misleading and confusing buzz-
words such as ‘“environmentally friendly” or “biodegradable’ or
“ozone safe’”’ or “recyclable.” Some of these claims are pure fiction.

Diapers claim to be degradable, even though they are buried in
landfills where they do not degrade. Aerosol products claim to be
emt/;ronmentally safe, even though they contain harmful pollut-
ants,

In short, some companies are painting their products green not
because it is good for the environment but, instead, because it
simply sells. For consumers, this amounts to green-collar fraud,
and we can’t allow this kind of fraud to undermine the vast poten-
tial of the green revolution.

This past May the eleven-state task force issued its Green Report
II, which recommends our guidelines for marketers to follow in
making green claims about their products. At the same time, the
task force also has exercised its enforcement powers against sever-
al companies. We are continuing to investigate a variety of mis-
leading environmental claims even at this date.

The bill before this subcommittee, the Environmental Marketing
Claims Act, provides the long-term national framework that is
needed for governing environmental claims and ensuring that the
green revolution stays on course. In short, this bill creates a na-
tional marketing program which will ensure that consumers are
armed with accurate and meaningful information about the envi-
ronmental properties of the products that they buy.

I support this legislation; however, I must also point out that I
believe the Federal Trade Commission, as well as the EPA, must be
i{:voll;nle{i in enforcing environmental marketing requirements of
this bill.

Since the FTC is the primary Federal agency with expertise and
knowledge in the are of marketing and advertising, the Federal
Trade Commission’s involvement in enforcing the law is essential.

Of course, it is also vitally important that States continue to
retain their traditional authority to take action against marketers
making deceptive and misleading environmental claims about their
products.

I commend Senator Lautenberg for protecting the States’ tradi-
tional police powers to regulate their marketplace, and for recog-
nizing the important role that the States must continue to play in
protecting their citizens from abuses by marketers making inaccu-
rate and deceptive environmental claims.

Frankly, Mr. Chairman, there is more than enough work for Fed-
eral and State enforcers in this area.

Finally, if I may just say, a couple of weeks ago I testified before
the FTC and called on the commission to adopt interpretive guide-
lines as quickly as possible to provide guidance to marketars. In my
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view, the FTC guides are essential as an immediate first step. In
the long terin. however, Senator Lautenkerg’s legislation provides
the type of permanent resolution and solution that is sorely needed
to help secure our Nation’s environmental future.

Mr. Chairman, I appreciate the opportunity to come before you
to support this legislation and to see that Federal action is taken in
this arena. It is terribly important. It is important for business, it
is important for the environment, it i, important for consumers, it
is important for the whole country.

Senator Baucus. Thank you very much, Mr. Humphrey.

As the State of Minnesota’s chief law enforcement officer, I'd just
like your views on enforcement.

The CONEG proposal, as I understand it, sets up certain provi-
sions which States can adopt, and if States do so then the State
would enforce the provisions.

You mentioned urging the FTC, a Federal agency with experi-
ence, to adont some standards. I take it that if the FTC were to act
that then there would be appropriate Federal enforcement provi-
sions if a company did not adhere to the FTC regulations.

You also suggested Senator Lautenberg’s bill as a follow-on. As
you know, under Senator Lautenberg’s bill the EPA would be pri-
marily cherged with developing these more precise standards. I no-
ticed in your statement you do not favor Federal preemption. I'm
wondering how we put all this together here in a coherent struc-
ture so that not only consumers know what these terms mean,
whether they reside in one State or another—and particular when
products are very much in interstate commerce—but also so that
manufacturers know what they must do to comply.

We have all thes2 various ideas—CONEG, FTC, EPA. The fourth
issue is whether to preempt or not to nreempt. So, from a State’s
chief law enforcement official, what do you think makes most sense
for Minnesota consumers and manufacturers, as well as consumers
and manufacturers generally?

Mr. HumpHREY. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for that
question. I firmly believe that national standards, and a framework
within which enforcement can take piace of national standards, are
needed to protect the national marketplace. Companies, whether
they are in Minnesota or any place else, are selling not just in the
State, but throughout the region and throughout the Nation, and
probably internationally. Therefore, I think the framework of na-
tional standards is the best framework from which to work.

Now, if you take a look at the structure you described it might
sound confusing, but, in fact, tradition2lly there has been a joint
enforcement policy involving the States and the Federal Govern-
ment. Even as ‘we speak, the Federal Trade Commission and the
States—particuiacly our eleven-state task force—are working joint-
ly together. We parallel our investigations. We have Federal en-
forcement of consumer protection laws, as well as State enforce-
ment.

If I understand Senator Lautenberg’s bill correctly, there will be
the opportunity, once there are standards in place, for States to en-
force those standards. Thati, in my view, is an effective use of the
limited enforcement resources that government at all levels have. I
think that the combined effort would be an ‘mportant step in the



10

environmental marketing area, and iwould recognize traditional
that have been played on the State and Federal levels in this area.

I'm sure you are well aware of the EPA’s willingness to allow
certain States that meet standards to do enforcement actions of
their own laws. This will give us that opportunity.

Senator Baucus. I understand that. The question in my mind,
though, is the appropriateness of preemption in this area. I can see
it in many areas, as well it should be. For example, I think it does
make sense for a local municipality to know how many liners to
have in a landfill, depending upon the geology in that specific site.
That does make sense under ﬁCRA generally for States to have
more stringent standards if they so choose.

But when it comes to labeling products, particularly containers,
that are so much in interstate commerce, and particularly labels
that are so vague right now—I don’t think anybody in the world
kriows what recyclable means. How many times? One time? One
hundred times? What does ‘“‘compostable” really mean, and what
does ‘“biodegradable” really mean? Go on down the list. What in
the world does “environmentally safe” mean? “Environmentally
friendly” is even more vague.

These are vague terms, as it is. The States have traditional au-
thority to protect the health and safety of its citizens. When it
comes to labeling of products and interstate commerce, aren’t we
doing our consumers and our citizens a disservice if different States
have different standards as to what each of these terms mean?

You also have to remember that most folks aren’t going to call
up the relevant State agency or the U.S. Attorneys Office of the
consumer counsellor to find out what in the world this is. They just
want the assurance. This is basically recyclable, s¢ they have a
basic sense that it is, in fact, recyclable whether they buy it in
Minnesota or whether they buy it in Montana.

Mr.- HumpHREY. Well, Mr. Chairman, that’s why our task force
report calls for Federal guides. We believe that there would be an
impact that would allow States to conform with the National initia-
tives that are taken without having to visit the issue of preemp-
tion.

As I am certain you are aware, when preemption is discussed it
raises a bogey that people have to divert their energies from.
Frankly, we need all of the resources both at the State level, as
well as the Federal level, to deal with enforcement, as well as es-
tablishing Federal standards.

Let me just give you one other example that would reflect why
some diversity should be allowed.

Obviously, every one of us understands the difference in Califor-
nia pollution standards versus the National pollution standards,
and because of that we probably have cleaner air.

We have a similar situation just with regard to disposable dia-
pers. Maybe in Minnesota if you want to be most environmentally
sound you should go out and have your diapers cleaned every day
and reuse them. If we used all of those reusable diapers in South- |
ern California, what impact would it have on the water resources |
that are very limited there? “

Those are the kinds of issues within our countr{ that require,
some degree of diversity. Bu!t with regard to the labeling standards,

r
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we believe that national guides and the long-term standards that
would be developed out of this bill could be very, very helpful.
With regard to enforcement, we do not believe that preemption——

Senator Baucus. The California standards are not quite what
most people think. As you well know, with the Clean Air Act Con-
gress did provide several years ago—and provided again last year
in the 1990 Clean Air Act amendments—that California may have
more stringent auto tailpipe scandards if California so chooses.
However, as you well know, no other State may do so unless that
State adopts the same California standards.

So, in a sense, we have two sets of standards—the National
Clean Air Act and the California. And, as you well know, many
States are now adopting the California standards.

So, if you want to apply that analogy, maybe we could suggest we
look at the State that has the tightest labeling standards, and
other States could then adopt that State’s higher standards if they
so choose. But the reason we did not allow States in the Clean Air
Act to themselves adopt different standards was because the auto-
mobile industry didn’t know what in the world car to produce.

I can tell you one of the big issues between the House and the
Senate in the Clean Air Act was the so-called “third car problem.”
The auw industry was afraid it was going to have to produce a
“third car”’—not only the Federal car and the California car, but a
third car. We resolved that by saying other States can adopt Cali-
fornia, but they basically have to enforce the California standards
in the same way California enforces the California standards.

Anyway, my time is up. We can come back to this later.

Senator Lautenbarg. -

Senator LAUTENBZRG. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

New Jersey and other New England States are now considering
adopting the California standard, and there is some analogy, I
think, between the requirements that we have in clean air and
what we are trying to do here. On the other hand, fortunately,
there is perhaps a much better marketing and distribution network
available to product manufacturers, I think, than to the automobile
industry, which is so much involved in constant interstate move-
ment of their.

Attorney General, I wanted to, lest we get confused here,
straighten out the focus on FTC in addition to EPA, because I
think we are going to hear from our friends at National Food Proc-
essors that the FTC standard is sufficient to adopt for environmen-
tal 'marketing guidelines.

You made it quite clear, I think, but I'd like the record to reflect
that your recommendation for FTC involvement is transitory and
in transition, for one thing, and enforcement for the other. You're
not proposing, are you, that they have the technical expertise to
define or to develop the environmental marketing claims, are you?

Mr. HumMpPHREY. My own view is that the expertise probably lies
with the EPA. :

Senator LAUTENBERG. Right.

Mr. HumpHREY. And that’s where the long-term——

Senator LAUTENBERG. That’s our view, and it is reflected in the

bill.
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When we establish our guidelines, I think you agreed with my
own comment, which says that we also have to be concerned with
the promotion of sound environmental policy, as well as taking
care of the consumer deception or confusion.

It is said by NFPA, if I can give them an acronym, that require-
ments in S. 615, our bill, may be stifling for innovation and envi-
ronmental change. Do you see that as a condition resulting from
our bill?

Mr. HumpHREY. Well, I don't believe that is necessarily true. Let
me first of all say, Mr. Chairman and Senator Lautenberg, that I
think there is a lot of agreement between ourselves and the food
processors and others in the business community. There is a lot of
agreement. While there are some differences in kind, as you may
see in our written commentary, we have provided you to our com-
ments on petitions that were submitted before the Federal Trade
Commission—there is also a lot of common ground.

I do not see that the development of those standards, those
longer-term goals, would necessarily stifle that innovation. In fact,
it may very well be the kind of thing that would drive the innova-
tion.

I believe there was a Scientific American editorial commentary a
couple of months ago that indicated some nations that had devel-
oped environmental standards actually now lead in environmental
technology because of those standards that drove the technological
development.

Senator LAUTENBERG. Your Green Report recommendations are
quite consistent with what we have in S. 615. We have your en-
dorsement.

Mr. HUMPHREY. Yes.

Senator LAUTENBERG. And I think it is important to note, also,
that our recommendation is voluntary compliance. Once a manu-
facturer or distributor or originator of a product makes a claim,
they are held to that standard, but they need not do it. If they
want to be the skunk at the lawn party and put up a product that
makes no claim—my reference. ‘“‘Skunk at the lawn party” is not
in the bill. But if they choose not to involve themselves in this mar-
keting claim, they are free not to do so, of course. We are not re-
quiring it, and there is no suggestion of law enforcement to make
them do that. .

But if they do make the claiin, then you are concerned about the
States’ ability to enforce these claims and make sure that the
standards that have been developed—Federal standards—are mini-
mally met and are, in fact, real when they are claimed.

So I think that we are consistent all the way here. I'm happy to
have the attorneys general group join us in this. I think that we
have a chance to do something truly revolutionary—not to overuse
the expression. You used it before—that would engage the con-
sumer, the customer, in the process of protecting the environment.

We need not reach 100 percent of the markeiplace to have a sig-
nificant impact. We're not going to do that. There is going to be
some confusion, and we hope that whatever input we develop as a
result of the hearings process will help us eliminate as much confu-

sion as possible.
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Perhaps once the law is in place—which I hope it will be—we’ll
find that some changes are needed for more convenience or easier
comprehension, but we want to do that.

I think the main thing is to make sure that when a claim is
made on a label that it is honest. If it says ‘‘compostable’’ and the
area in which it is being sold has no composting facilities, that
doesn’t do a lot of good. We have to be concerned with the regional
or State capacity to deal with them. Again, complicating factors,
but nevertheless the objective I think is one worth fighting for.

Thank you very much for being with us today.

Thanks, The CHAIRMAN.

Senator Baucus. Thank you very much, Senator.

I have one question I want to ask you, Skip, and that’s about
monitoring.

Your view as to the usefulness of independent third parties—can
they play a useful role here?

Mr. HuMPHREY. I think they could, Senator. I really do.

Senator Baucus. Do you have any experience in Minnesota, by
chance?

Mr. HumpHREY. The key that we are concerned about is having
some means of independently verifying the claims that are being
made. Now, obvicusly, the second part—and another alternative to
that—is the enforcement mechanism, the case-by-case approach.

Senator Baucus. Right.

Mr. HumpPHREY. But as individuals are making claims, I think an
independent monitor would be helpful—at least some third party
looking at the claim that is being made.

Senator Baucus. Thank you very much for coming, and also for
you and the attorneys general trying to come up with a solution to
this whole problem. Your contribution here has been very helpful.

Thank you again for sharing your thoughts with us.

Mr. HumpHREY. Thank you very much. I appreciate that.

Senator Baucus. Thank you.

The next panel consists of four pccple: Deborah Becker, Vice
President of Environmental Affairs with Kraft General Foods from
Glenview, Illinois; Ms. Linda Brown, Vice President of Green Cross
Certification from Oakland, California; Dr. Richard Denison, Senior
Scientist for EDF; and Rajeev Bal, President of Webster Industries,
from Peabody, Massachusetts.

Ms. Becker, you are first.

STATEMENT OF DEBORAH A. BECKER, VICE PRESIDENT, ENVI-
RONMENTAL AFFAIRS, KRAFT GENERAL FOODS, INC., ON
BEHALF OF NATIONAL FOOD PROCESSORS, GLENVIEW, ILLI-
NOIS

Ms. BEcker. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

My name is Deborah Becker, and I'm Vice President of Environ-
mental Policy for Kraft General Foods, the largest food company in
the United States.

We produce some 2,500 products marketed in a wide variety of
packages, and I'm very pleased today to testify on the behalf of Na-
tional Food Processors Association.
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Like this subcommittee, NFPA and its members want to ensure
accurate and non-misleading environmental claims, along with con-
tributing to solutions to environmental problems, particularly solid
waste.

That’s why in February of this year NFPA, together with ten in-
dustry trade associations, petitioned the Federal Trade Commission
to issue national environmental marketing guidelines. Broad sup-
port for FTC guidelines was expressed at the recent FTC environ-
mental marketing hearings that were held in response to our peti-
tion and other submissions to the agency.

There was nearly unanimous agreement at these hearings on
three things: FTC guidelines are needed, they will remove decep-
tive claims from the marketplace, and they will stimulate environ-
mental innovation by driving consumer purchasing decisions with
truthful environmental information.

Absent FTC guidelines, more and more States are likely to pass -
conflicting laws and regulations, further stifling effective communi-
cation to consumers about environmental attributes of products
and packaging.

Environmental communication is absolutely critical to encourag-
ing marketplace-driven environmental solutions.

FTC guidelines will force the needed national consensus on envi-
ronmental marketing. The State Attorney General’s Task Force
report also recognizes the importance of national marketing to our
economy and to our way of life.

FTC guidelines and the leadership of State Attorney General
Humphrey, who you just heard from, and others, will result in con-
sistency among the States. {

I'd now like to turn to S. 976 and S. 615 specifically. *

S. 976 would affect our industry in many ways, and my com-
ments today will focus on packaging and environmental marketing.

The proposed products and packaging advisory board is at com-
plete odds with our consumer-driven market economy, and it is
based on a false presumption that packaging is at the core of the
solid waste problem.

American businesses know all too well that consumer needs
must be incorporated into consumer products or they do not sur-
vive in the market. Consumers’ impact on the market is direct and
immediate, like the influence of voters on government.

Government interference with the marketplace, even through ad-
visory standards, will slow progress. Companies will have no incen-
tive to go beyond the government standards. And it is market-
driven solutions that will spawn greater creativity and more envi-
ronmentally-beneficial results.

Two other provisions of S. 976 concern us: the proposal for com-
modity-specific recycling standards, which would require recycled
content if recycling rates are not achieved; and recycled content re-
quirements which would be imposed for food sold to the govern-
ment.

We emphasize mandatory recycled contents are not the answer
to solid waste problems and, most emphatically, they are not the
answer when it comes to food packaging under any circumstances.

Designing food packaging is much more than just a question of
availability of material. The safety and wholesomeness of food
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must be assured. Mr. Chairman, food safety cannot be risked—not
on solid waste reduction efforts. Not ever.

Recycled content requirements fail to address both regulatory
and technical limitations of recycled packaging. Specifically, these
requirements fail to address the functional properties of the recy-
cled material to adequately protect food from physical damage and
spoilage, the purity properties of recycled packaging materials to
assure that they do not impart off-odors or off-flavors or have any
adverse chemical interactions with food, and purity properties to
comply with FDA regulations.

We are very concerned by any proposal which would undermine
the Food and Drug Administration’s longstanding and successfully-
employed authority over food packaging and food safety. The FDA
has years of experience in packaging-related food safety issues, re-
flected in nearly an entire volume of the Code of Federal Regula-
tions.

The safe use of recycled material in glass food bottles and jars,
steel cans, and aluminum beverage cans, as well as paper packag-
ing for dry food applications, has been achieved under FDA’s
watchful eye. FDA’s careful and expert hand should continue to be
the primary guardian of food safety as solid waste-driven packag-
ing innovations continue to occur.

As an example of this, FDA is providing input to a joint NFPA-"
Society of Plastics Industry Research Group which is working to
develop methods and guidelines for the safe use of recycled plastics
and food packaging.

Turning now to S. 615, the proposal to give EPA authority over
environmental claims is inappropriate.

The prescriptive requirements to make environmental claims
and the proposed pre-approval process would stifle innovation and
positive environmental change. For example, if a company has no
ability to make recyclable claim, it will not compete on the basis of
this environmental characteristic. Information regarding the abili-
ty to recycle a package will not reach the marketplace, and the
consumers will assume incorrectly that many products and pack-
ages cannot be recycled, when the truth is they can be.

Senator Baucus. I'm going to have to ask you to think about
winding down, Ms. Becker.

Ms. BeckER. Yes. [ have one more paragraph.

Senator Baucus. I hope that it is a short paragraph.

Ms. BECKER. Yes, it is.

In closing, as I stated, FTC guidelines will provide flexibility for
companies to make a variety of truthful and nondeceptive claims.
Consumers will benefit from environmental information in the
marketplace, and the pressure will stay on for companies to be part
of the environmental solutions.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Baucus. Thank you.

Ms. Brown.

STATEMENT OF LINDA BROWN, VICE PRESIDENT, GREEN CROSS
CERTIFICATION, OAKLAND, CALIFORNIA

Ms. BrowN. Thank you for inviting us today.
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I would like to begin briefly by describing the Green Cross Certi-
fication Company, to give some perspective to our comments.

We launched this program in the spring of 1990 as the first na-
tional, not-for-profit effort to independently certify manufacturer
claims of environmental achievement.

Our initial efforts were geared toward recognizing state-of-the-art
industry accomplishments in specific claim areas such as recycled
content. Our long-term goal has been to develop sound, scientific
protocols for identifying companies and products that represent the
best overall choices for the consumer and for the environment.

In the last year, we verified claims for more than 400 consumer
products manufactured by some 80 companies, and we have also
turned down a lot of companies who have come to us for certifica-
tion.

During this same period, we have also been active with major
retail organizations in this country. As Senator Lautenberg men-
tioned earlier, retailers play a very critical role. They are the link
to the consumer, and our job in working with retailers is to help
the}rln understand, as well, the claims that they are getting involved
with.

Our testimony here draws on our experiences in the field.

First, in answer to your most important question, we do believe
there is an urgent need for Federal legislation to regulate environ-
mental labeling claims. Whether or not the Federal Trade Commis-
sion issues guidelines or sticks to case-by-case rulemaking, compa-
nies making legitimate environmental marketing claims deserve a
clear mandate from our elected officials in Congress, supported by
the expertise of the Environmental Protection Agency.

Legislation must inspire, not stifle, progress. In this area, we feel
that Senator Lautenberg’s bill is a very important step in the right
direction.

We also feel that there are certain areas in which the bill could
be strengthened, and so we have prepared some draft language
which we would like to submit for the record. I'll touch on a few of
those points.

One example: we believe the time has come to move beyond
simple distinctions between pre- and post-consumer waste. As it
turns out, some pre-consumer waste is less valuable, and therefore
more likely to be discarded into the waste stream than some post-
consumer waste. More sophisticated definitions are needed now-—
definitions that look at how much of the material is being recov-
ered, how difficult it is to reprocess, and how much is currently
being recycled.

Another critical area, as you have mentioned, is the need for in-
dependent verification of claims. There is a lot at stake here. The
environment is not a marketing gimmick; it is our future and it is
the future of our children. But if we don’t have adequate protec-
tions, including the verification of claims in this area, environmen-
tal marketing could easily become a gimmick and lose all credibil-
ity with the consumer.

Without credible verification mechanisms, I fear that a lot of
time and money will be spent chasing down green-collar fraud.
From our own vantage point, I can tell you, and reiterate what Mr.
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Humphrey said earlier, that for all of the good work that is being
done, we do see examples of abuse, as well.

Some companies may resist the idea of having independent veri-
fication. Nobody likes to have an outsider come in and see what'’s
going on. But in the long run we feel that verification will help to
ensure that companies with legitimate claims get the market share
recognition and the marketplace recognition that they deserve.

We feel strongly that all environmental claims should be as spe-
cific as possible. Pretty green labels, which we have all seen, and
soothing statements which give simple thumbs-up, thumbs-down,
environmentally friendly promises to the consumer not only fail to
inform the consumer, but they play on consumer ignorance.

Some people think that consumers are stupid. Some people think

that consumers are smarter than we give them credit for being.
But it doesn’t really matter if they are stupid or they are smart. It
doesn’t matter what you believe, because it is the consumer that
must ultimately be informed, the consumer who will ultimately
. decide what direction industry goes.
' We believe the best hope is to engage the consumer with infor-
mation that doesn’t sink to the lowest common denominator of in-
telligence, but challenges the consumer to participate in the proc-
ess with knowledge and with information.

Finally, I want to address the issue of eco-labels that you have
raised and lifecycle analysis. This is a term that a lot of people use
and few people understand. It refers to a very comprehensive sci-
ence for analyzing the full environmental impacts associated with
industrial processes in the production of consumer products. The
science is complicated because industrial processes are complicated.

It is a very interesting science. We can’t go into it here today.
But we feel, on our researching this subject, that it is truly the
only credible, scientific methodology capable of considering all of
the important environmental questions. Every other method we
have looked at falls into a trap—the trap of substituting arbitrary
value judgments for thorough evaluation and real data.

The problem with systems that rely on a limited number of arbi-
trarily-chosen criteria in the award of eco-labels is that it involves
value judgments. There are invariably important environmental
issues that get left out. For example, in the steel industry, to in-
crease the levels of recycled steel there may be trade-offs in the
energy that is used to create that. So do you want more recycled
content, or do you want more energy burden on the environment?
We have to really look at the trade-offs. No other scientific method-
ology we have seen allows for that other than a lifecycle process.

I'd like to thank you for giving us the opportunity again to let
you know that we did prepare some draft language.

Senator Baucus. Thank you, Ms. Brown. We look forward to
looking at that.

Mr. Denison.

STATEMENT OF DR. RICHARD DENISON, SENIOR SCIENTIST,
ENVIRONMENTAL DEFENSE FUND

Dr. DENisoN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman and Senator Lautenberg.
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My testimony today is on behalf not only of EDF, but also three
other environmental orgznizations—Environmental Action Foun-
dation, NRDC, and the Sierra Club.

We all believe strongly that the Federal Government needs to
act as soon as possible to reign in advertising pollution. We also be-
lieve that this will require the joint efforts of the Federal Trade
Commission, Congress, and EPA.

In addition to the Federal Trade Commission’s role in enforce-
ment and in issuing guidance, we believe that EPA needs to be di-
rected by Congress through legislation such as S. 615 to develop
and enforce standards for key terms used in environmental claims
that will not only prevent deception, but will also promote sound
environmental policy. That linkage is vary critical.

We heartily endorse S. 615 today and offer our comments on its
benefits, but we do not believe that it, in and of itself, is sufficient
to achieve the needed increases in demand for and production of
environmentally-preferred products and packaging.

While this effort helps to set many of the ground rules, other
measures will clearly be needed.

There is, nevertheless, an urgent need for Federal action on envi-
ronmental claims. The green market clearly offers a potentially
powerful, market-driven force for environmental improvement, but
harnessing that market mechanism can only work when consumers
have accurate and reliable information about the products that
they buy.

Unfortunately, the willingness of some manufacturers to make
misleading claims threatens the green market because consumers
act on environmental information they see on packaging and in ad-
vertising.

Only by ensuring that the market provides accurate information,
therefore, and a level playing field for manufacturers, can the bal-
ance be tipped toward real environmental gains.

Governmental intervention in this case is essential to ensure the
accuracy and reliability of claims.

Contrary to those that would argue that regulation of environ-
mental claims unnecessarily impedes the free market, we would
argue that enforcement and regulatory activity in this area is actu-
ally necessary to ensure that the market works properly. The Fed-
eral Government need have no hesitation about vigorously regulat-
ing in this area.

We support S. 615 because we believe it will provide clear, tech-
nically-based standards and definitions that will both prevent con-
sumer deception and promote environmental policy measures that
are sound. We also believe that the FTC guideline approach is n: .-
essary but not sufficient. Let me explain briefly our reasons.

EDF believes that many terms used in environmental claims
need an official definition that consumers can grow to rely on. In
the absence of such definitions, terms are defined in a way that
serves the self interest of the person defining the term. Let me
work through a quick example to show you why EPA needs to be
involved.

Promoters of degradable plastics have defined that term in a
manner that refers to laboratory tests that have no relationship to
the real world, nor to what consumers believe that term to mean.
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Now, the FTC could—and certaiuly should—insist that a claim of
degradability be qualified by referring to a particular waste man-
agement method in which the seller can document that degrada-
tion occurs. But the environmental expertise and the environmen-
tal policy mandate of EPA is necessary to factually identify in
what context degradability is actually an advantage and to specify
the technical definition or the technical specifications of degradabi-
lity in that environment.

EPA also needs to decide whether the advantages of degradable
plastics might not be outweighed by disadvantages such as their in-
terference with recycling. That’s a policy question that has to be
arbitrated by an agency with an environmental policy mandate.

There is a very strong analogy in this area that I think cannot
be overlooked, and that has to do with the role of the Food and
Drug Administration in regulating nutritional claims. In this area,
there are many parallels. Nutritional claims, like environmental
claims, are difficult for consumers because they can essentially
have no verification of those claims independent of what they re-
ceive from government. For this reason, we believe that the analo-
gy of giving EPA concurrent regulatory authority with FTC is a
very strong one and should be pursued.

Let me wind up by just talking about two brief considerations
that deal with provisions in S. 615 that we think are very impor-
tant.

With respect to recycled content, that bill refers to what is a
very important component and clearly is a reflection of consumer
understanding of the term, namely, that the term should primarily
be used in an unqualified context to refer only to post-consumer
materials. Our written testimony provides documentation of the
fact that consumers construe that term to mean post-consumer, not
general, recycled content.

In the area of recyclability and degradability or compostability, it
is also critical to go beyond a mere measure of these that refers to
technical capability and acknowledges the feasibility and economic
questions that must be addressed in deciding whether something is
truly recyclable or compostable. S. 615, in our view, sets the frame-
work for doing that.

I would like to end there and offer our assistance to the commit-
tee as it continues to consider ihis important issue.

Thank you.

Senator Baucus. Thank you very much, Dr. Denison.

Mr. Bal.

STATEMENT OF RAJEEYV G. BAL, FRESIDENT, WEBSTER
INDUSTRIES, PEABODY, MASSACHUSETTS

Mr. BaL. I want first of all to thank you, Mr. Chairman, for hold-
ing these hearings and inviting us to participate. ]

I am Raj Bal, President of Webster Industries. We are a $150
million manufacturer of high-recycled content plastic trash bags
and merchandise bags. We currently recycle over 50 million pounds
of polyethylene each year, about one quarter of which is post-con-
sumer waste.
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Our “RENEW” trash bags contain over 80 percent recycled con-
tent, as verified by independent third parties.

Our prepared statement has been submitted for the record, al-
though today I want to address three broad issues in our oral com-
ments: first of all, the need for Federal legislation; secondly, the
need for national, uniform, and consistent definitions; and, finally,
t{le. need for minimum content standards for recycled content
claims.

Consumers have clearly shown a preference for so-called “green”
products. More than two-thirds of consumers in recent polls ex-
pressed a desire to buy recycled products. The marketplace has re-
sponded with a tremendous outpouring of environmental claims.
Initially, these claims were often vague and meaningless, and
sometimes misleading—whether intention or not—because of a
lack of simple, common definitions and standards nationwide.

These environmental claims have confused and often disillu-
sioned the most powerful force in our economy, the consumer. In a
recent Gallup poll, three-quarters of consumers are skeptical of
green claims, and nearly half of them in another study dismissed
all environmental claims as gimmickry.

This consumer skepticism, coupled with the multitude of regional
and local legislation and a lack of national standards and defini-
tions, has provided little impetus for business to invest in new envi-
ronmental technologies and processes. We clearly need national en-
vironmental labeling legislation now so that we can rebuild con-
sumer confidence and harness consumer buying power to solve en-
vironmental issues.

The second area I want to discuss addresses the need for consist-
ent and uniform definitions for environmental terms, used nation-
wide. I truly believe most major consumer products companies are
honorable and do not intentionally want to mislead consumers.
However, given a total lack of national definitions, unintentional
misrepresentation can easily occur. Let me give you an example.

This is a box of our “RENEW” brand of trash bags. It contains
80 percent recycled plastics, as verified by Green Cross, an inde-
pendent third party. I know it has less than a 20 percent virgin
content in this product. However, depending on varying definitions
for recycled content regionally, the claim would change to either:

¢ 20 percent recycled post-consumer product, because it contains
20 percent post-consumer materials; or,

¢ if the definition of recycled materials was more narrowly de-
fined to be limited to household waste, we would have to make a
claim of 5 percent recycled household waste, which really is a
meaningless level; or,

¢ another option would be 20 percent post-consumer and 60 per-
cent pre-consumer,; or,

¢ 20 percent recycled and 60 percent recovered materials, as de-
fined by the Attorneys General.

Clearly, we can only make one claim, and we can only make one
claim nationwide.

Given the highly political and legal profile of the environmental
claim arena, it is often easier, safer, and cheaper for manufacturers
to stay on the sidelines and not make truly pro environmental
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products, or certainly not make claims. This is clearly not a long-
term solution. We need a common, national set of definitions.

The final area I want to address involves the need for tough min-
imum recycled content standards. For us as a society to do a good
job in recycling, we need to create uses for recycled materials. Min-
imum content requirements would help create these markets and
help close the loop from successful collection and cleaning of
wastes to recycling tham into usable end products.

Finally, I'd like to address a somewhat controversial issue relat-
ed to national standards and definitions, and this deals with pre-
emption.

First of all, we clearly believe that there should be national
standards preempting the States. However, a possible compromise
could involve States having to use national definitions and labeling
requirements, but have the option of having higher regional recy-
cied content standards. Ideally, one higher standard would be es-
tablished and States would pick the minimum national level or the
higher alternative. Your Clean Air Act example would hold here.

In conclusion, we are primarily involved in recycling, but we
think it is important to recognize that the solid waste problem
lcannot be solve:i by recycling alone. It needs a total integrated so-

ution.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity.

Senator Baucus. Thank you, Mr. Bal.

I'd like to generally ask the last three to respond to Ms. Becker’s
statement that standards like the type required in Senator Lauten-
berg's bill will stifle innovation. I think that was basically her
statement. I'd like the other three of you—whoever wants to—to
react to that statement.

Mr. BAL. I would argue the opposite because, fr<m an entrepre-
neurial standpoint, having standards levels the piaying field and
will actually encourage entrepreneurially addressing the problem.

Senator BAucus. Expand a little more. What kind of entrepre-
neurial activity.

Mr. BaL. If we had clear-cut definitions as to what recycled con-
tent includes—whether industrial wastes are included, whether
post-consumer wastes are solely limited—we could develop recy-
cling systemg to recover wastes from the waste stream that aren’t
being addressed today.

Senator Baucus. Does anybody else want to respond?

Dr. DENisoN. I would just point to one provision in the bill that
applies to recycled content, as well as recyclability or compostabi-
lity, and that is the ratcheting up of the standard over time. To
me, that is a critical feature inspiring improvements in products
and practices and by no means would stifle innovation. In fact, it
would provide a strong incentive for industry to try harder as time
progresses.

I would also refer back to what Senator Lautenberg indicated,
which is that this is a voluntary compliance, if you will. It simply
says if you are going to make claims you need to meet these stand-
ards. Ti":at does provide a strong incentive for improvement. It does
not gar dgrom the marketplace a product that did not meet those
standards.
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Ms. BrowN. I would just like to make a statement about some-
thing that Rich has just mentioned, which is an important issue in
setting standards.

I think government standards work very well in inspiring entre-
preneurs, as Mr. Bal has said, when they establish minimum level
playing fields.

I think there is a difficulty, although it is certainly a well-inten-
tioned process, when we get into ratcheting up standards. There is
a difference between setting minimum guidelines, which can be
very effective in helping everyone know what the level playing
field is, and trying to set higher or better standards through gov-
ernment policy, because industry state of the art doesn’t follow cal-
endars or predictable patterns and gathwa s. So by saying that the
level is going to be 30 percent in 1993 ang 50 percent in 1995 and
so forth, that type of approach doesn't necessarily inspire the
progress.

Companies who can'’t reach those levels may feel like we're not
going to bother to try, we are nowhere near that, our industry isn’t
capable of doing that, the technology doesn’t exist. Or, on the other
side, we can already beat that. It doesn’t matter. We're way above
that as it is, so why should we bother to install the technologies to
be at 100 percent if the standard is only calling for 50 percent?

I think that those attempts to set higher standards through gov-
ernment regulations can have counterproductive results. I think
government standards used as minimum guidelines for companies
can be very productive in establishing this level playing field so
that everyone knows coming in what the expectations are.

Senator BAucus. But if it is quite low, then there is no incentive
for companies to try to do a better job.

Ms. BrRowN. There is a very important issue that is coming out
here, and that is this question that there really are two standards
that exist in practice. That is, I think, a defacto way for businesses
to proceed, unde;standing that they have to meet minimum gov-
ernment guidelines.

But there is a second tier. Again, that second tier, that higher
level of performance, is impossible to predict. It is the state of the
art of industry. It is something that industries develop, as technol-
ogies develop, as competitive forces encourage companies to invest
in research and technology because they want to be the best.

So there do need to be mechanisms for recognizing the best per-
formance, as there also need to be mechanisms for ensu’ring that
people are at minimum levels. )

Senator BAaucus. Yes.

Ms. BrRowN. I believe that the private sector and independent
verification systems provide an appropriate mechanism for recog-
nizing higher standards of performance. [ think what is problemat-
ic is if we try to put those into calendar frameworks where we
have expectations that may or may not reflect reality.

Senator Baucus. I understand your concern. I'm hearing two dif-
ferent ideas to help companies be the best. One is the so-called
California standards—adopt the highest State standard that Mr.
Bal and I discussed. That’s one option, it seems to me. Another is
down a different road and %‘ust say “Company, you indicate what
percent of this is recycled.” If it is 50 percent, 75 percent, or 80 per-
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cent, it's up to you. You just say what you think it is. What is your
reaction to either of those two approaches?

Ms. BrRowN. For a company to—number one, I completely agree
that any claim that is made should be as specific as possible. So,
with respect to your second situation, no matter what happens, a
company should specify that it is 80 or 50. These statements that
are made, “Box made from recycled content” where you don’t
know if it is 0 or 100, are very confusing.

I think, again, that it is important to set down minimum guide-
lines, to say that companies—if you set the standard at 10 percent
post-consumer, or however you set that standard, the tells compa-
nies this is what we minimally have to achieve. Beyond that, I
think that you can encourage developments beyond that level in
other ways, in ways that are consistent with the marketplace
forces that perhaps Ms. Becker was referring to.

Senator Baucus. I am going to have her respond now. What
about this, Ms. Becker? Ms. Brown says if you set these specified
amounts on a calendar basis it is really out of step with reality.
Different companies are in different stages of development. Some
are more aggressive than others, etc. I suggested two different ap-
proaches. What is your response?

Ms. BECkER. I think there are a few things that are pertinent
here. First of all, the toughest standards that can be set are from
our competitors.

Senator Baucus. From what?

Ms. BECKER. Are from our competitors in the marketplace. We
really believe that marketplace solutions will help drive the
answer to a lot of the solid waste problems.

By having a national, uniform approach through FTC guidelines
that will provide the ability for us to make truthful and non-decep-
tive claims that consumers can understand, we believe that will, in
fact, help drive marketplace innovation for solid waste solutions.

We believe that there needs to be the flexibility to meet the
changing innovations that companies are making, and also to meet
the changing level that consumers have in terms of knowledge and
awareness on environmental issues.

None of those things can be frozen in time. This is one of the
most rapidly-evolving and changing areas. As everyone here has
stated, environmental marketing and environmental claims can
help drive solutions to the solid waste problem.

Senator Baucus. I think everyone agrees oun the same goals.
We're just trying to figure out a way to make this happen.

Ms. BEcker. Right.

Senator Baucus. I think Ms. Brown is a little more precise on
how she thinks one could make this happen. I hear you being a
little vague. What mechanisms are more likely, not only to drive
technology and reward companies who do, but allow consumers
reasonable a“surance as to what it is they are buying?

Ms. Becker. We still believe that setting FTC guidelines will
allow truthful and non-deceptive claims. That is only one layer of
the way that it can work.

You would then have secondary kinds of enforcement that would
be in addition to that. If that was adopted as a model for national
uniformity across the Nation, the attorney generals in the States
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could also adopt things in concert with that. And we also have a
self-regulatory process in the United States that is very effective,
and that—

Senator BAaucus. So you are against preemption?

Ms. BEcker. We believe that the jsiuance of guidelines—and we
are fully aware that guidelines are not a preemptive kind >f mech-
anism—that national uniformity and having a level playing field is
essential for us to be able to market across the entire United
States. But there is also a role for the States and for the self-regu-
latory process to play in the whole issue of solving environmental
solutions.

Senator BAucus. What about my idea of requiring companies to
state the percent of content that is recycled material—50 percent,
70, or 100—if they want to? What's wrong with that?

Ms. BECKER. We believe that if the claim is truthful and non-de-
ceptive that it would be fine.

Senator Baucus. Is that a better approacl: than either the FTC
and/or EPA saying, “OK. Recycled means 50 percent”’? A fixed per-
centage by a certain date.

Ms. BEcker. Well, first of all you have to remember that under
our FTC guides that we have petitioned, the recycled content per-
cent would be disclosed. That is considered a safe harbor under our
FTC guidelines. We do believe that kind of a claim is the kind of
claim that could be made.

Senator BAucus. And you think that’s a better approach?

Ms. BECKER. We believe that having flexible guidelines in order
to meet the innovative changes and the changing level of consumer
knowledge to encompass all of those things without fixing the
knowledge or the innovation time is the best approach.

Senator Baucus. Just for the record—this is a broad question—
do_yog or do you not favor preemption on the labeling and/or pack-
aging?

Ms. BECKER. Not at this time.

Senator Baucus. You do not?

Ms. Becker. We would like national uniformity with Federal
leadership in the area so that we would all have a fair, level play-
ing field, but that there is a role for the States and for self-regula-
tory processes.

Senator Baucus. If you don’t favor preemption, isn’t that Federa
Government interference with the marketplace? :

Ms. BECKER. Excuse me?

Senator Baucus. Wouldn’t that be Federal Government interfer-
ence with States?

Ms. BECKER. If there was Federal leadership in the area—we be-
lieve strong Federal leadership that the FTC would issue in terms
of guidelines—that would help forge the National approach that
the States could then help follow.

Senator Baucus. This panel is supposed to be basically on label-
ing, but you mentioned packaging issues. Do you really believe that
some of the packages that are produced in this country can’t, for
the sake of our solid waste disposal problem in this country, be re-
duced in size, or content can be a little bit different to help us solve
this problem? Take these CD disk players. I, for the life of me,
can’t understand why there is so much plastic and so much stuff
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around the disk as there is. Is there a reason, other than a market-
ing reason?

8. BECKER. There are many reasons for the way products are
put into the marketplace.

Senator Baucus. I'm talking about CD packag‘ing right now.

Ms. BECKER. I am here representing the food industry, so I'm not
sure that I can specifically comment on CDs. But it is——

Senator Baucus. OK. Let’s take plastic bottles. Is there any
reason in the world why one plastic bottle has to have a certain
resin and another one a different resin?

Ms. BeCKER. Yes. There absolutely is.

Senator Baucus. What is the reason?

Ms. BECKER. I would be more than happy to give a lengthy de-
scription for the record, but——

Senator Baucus. Well, what’s an unlengthy reason?

Ms. Becker. Every plastic material has functional properties
that protect that food product and are optimized for possible light
interferences, oxidation properties, microbiological properties, the
ability to seal the package properly, the ability to put modified at-
mosphere and to provide the shelf life. Every plastic resin has very
specific properties to protect and maintain the safety of that food
and is designed very specifically with that in mind.

Most all of the time we loock for the package that we can use the
least amount of material with consistent with food safety and
maintaining the safety of the food supply. I can only reemphasize
again, without getting into the law of chemistry, that each resin
does have very specific functional properties and chemical proper-
ties to protect the product that is has in it.

Senator Baucus. OK. Well, let me just ask the question more
precisely.

Ms. BECKER. But if you were——

Senator Baucus. Let's take PVCs and PET bottles.

Ms. BECKER. Yes.

Senator Baucus. What do PVC bottles usually contain—what
product?

Ms. BECkER. What do PVC bottles usually contain?

Senator Baucus. Yes. What product, generally?

Ms. BECkER. Oil bottles. Basically oil.

Senator Baucus. Oil?

Ms. BECKER. Yes.

Senator Baucus. OK. What about PET?

Ms. Becker. Two-liter soda bottles, specifically, and some salad
dressings now. You also find very new, innovative technologies, as,
for instance, with the Heinz ketchup bottle, where they were able
to remove some of the adhesives between the PET and still provide
the oxidation properties for their ketchup buttle.

Senator BAaucus. The thrust of your testimony is that this com-
mittee shouldn’t have anything to do with this subject, let the FDA
worry about it because it is a food safety issue. And you also said
that packaging is not at all a problem and has nothing to do with
the solid waste disposal problems in our country. That’s basically
what you said.

Ms. Becker. Well, packaging, as everyone here has stated, is part
of our solid waste. It is 31.6 percent. But it is only 31.6 percent.
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From a food perspective, packaging actually reduces the amount of
waste that goes to our landfills. Again, we do have data on that.
But it physically provides protection to the food so that there is
less spoilage in transportation, and also from the prospect that
manufacturers at their sites can take the byproducts from food
manufacturing after the packaging operation and recycle or reuse
that and turn it into animal feed where, for instance, if consumers
didn’t have——

Senator Baucus. I understand the problem, but you are stating
the problem and I'm trying to find a solution. I'm just suggesting
the solution is, as is contained in the bill, an advisory board com-
posed of representatives of industries and environmental groups,
etc. to try to find some solutions to these problems. It will address
not only the health and safety aspects, which are very valid, but
also some of the land disposal problems because we have so much
of this stuff around, which is also a problem that needs to be ad-
dressed.

We have two choices here: we try, or we do nothing. That’s as-
suming that packaging is part of the solid waste disposal problem,
and I think that it is. If you take my premise and my assumption—
that is, that it is part of the problem—therefore, it has to be part of
the solution.

Ms. BECKER. That’s right. And 'm——

Senator Baucus. And I'm just suggesting—and I'm glad to near
you say that it is part of the problem.

Ms. BeCkER. It is definitely part of the problem. But only part of
the problem.

Senator Baucus. Therefore, I'm a little bit surprised why you are
opposed to a voluntary solution. These boards do not set mandatory
packaging regulations. They just work to try to revise standards for
the manufacturing industry, including the tood packaging industry.
So what in the world is wrong with that?

Ms. BeckiR. There are many mechanisms and examples already
in place where industry is working together with the government
to try to find solutions. Trade associations——

Senator Baucus. Without much success. Look at all the stuff
going to landfills.

Dr. DeNisoN. Mr. Chairman, could —

Senator Baucus. Yes, Dr. Denison.

Dr. DENisoN. Could I interject? Your question about the diversity
of packaging, for example, is right on target. We have done a
survey recently of packaging of dairy products where we simply
took categories like yogurt, cottage cheese, and so forth, went to a
supermarket shelf, and looked at the materials used to package
those products. We find, for example, in cottage cheese, that three
different types of plastic resins are used to package that—one kind
of product, depending on which company is making it. In many
cases, even the same company’s product is packaged in multiple
ways.

nator BaAucus. What about that, Ms. Becker? We've got three
different cottage cheeses.

Ms. BEckEeR. Right. And—

Senator Baucus. Cottage cheese is cottage cheese, isn't it?
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Ms. Becker. Yes, it is, but I think that you need to look at the
-amount of packaging that each of those materials has. I believe
that you will find that one specific packaging material--probably
polystyrene—uses the least amount of packaging to still preserve
and protect the food product.

You have to remember that source reduction is the top priority
in solid waste management, and you can't separate source reduc-
tion from recycling from the properties of the material. They all
have to work together and all have to be considered.

Senator Baucus. That's correct. I agree with that. But it just
sounds like there is unnecessary duplication if different cottage
cheese containers use three different kinds of resins which, as you
know, make it difficult to recycle.

Ms. Brcker. That'’s true. But, again, all I can say is that there is
probably one resin that would allow you to use the least amount of
materials and to maintain that.

Just one other comment——

Senator Baucus. Yes.

Ms. BEckER. As far as recycling, you should also recognize that
all of the plastic containers are now coded with an identification.
That does help in separation. There are different resins for differ-
ent materials, and they are coded with an identification for recy-
cling purposes.

Senator Baucus. OK. We're going to go vote right now, so I'm
going to have to recess this hearing. There is another vote just im-
mediately following that.

Basically, I think we had enough questions for this panel.

We'll come back and hear the second panel. The hearing will re-
convene in about 15 minutes.

[Recess.]

Senator Baucus. The committee will come to order.

I see we already have our last panel assembled. For the record, it
is: Melinda Sweet with Unilever, Director of Environmental Af-
fairs; Mr. William Ferretti, Office of Recycling Market Develop-
ment in New York; Jeff Lomax, Scientist with the National Envi-
ronmental Law Center; and Pam Driver, Director of Government
Re(l:ations and Foodservice and Packaging Institute, Washington,
D.C.

I understand, Mr. Ferretti, you have to leave by a certain time?

Mr. FErgreTTI. Yes, sir. By 4:15 at the latest.

Senator Baucus. By 4:15 at the latest. I think we can probably
accommodate that.

Ms. Sweet, why don’t you begin?

STATEMENT OF MELINDA SWEET, ASSISTANT GENERAL COUN-
SEL, UNILEVER, AND DIRECTOR OF ENVIRONMENTAL AFFAIRS
FOR LEVER BROTHERS, ON BEHALF OF GROCERY MANUFAC-
TURERS OF AMERICA, INC,, NEW YORK, NEW YORK

Ms. SweET. Good afternoon, Mr. Chairman.

I am Melinda Sweet, Assistant General Counsel of Unilever
United States, and Director of Environmental Affairs for its Lever
Brothers subsidiary.

48-465 0 - 91 - 2



28

Unilever has eight consumer product companies in the United
States, including Lever, Thomas Lipton, and Chesebrough-Pond’s.

I am testifying also on behalf of the Grocery Manufacturers of
America, whose members make 85 percent of the grocery products
sold in this country.

I would like to highlight a few key points from my written re-
marks, and start with the fact that voluntary programs are work-
ing.

Our industry fully supports EPA’s hierarchy of integrated solid
waste management in concept. Right now we are doing all we can
voluntarily to implement it in practice.

By minimizing packaging, using recycled materials to the extent
available, designing recyclable or reusable packaging, and recycling
waste in our own facilities, the voluntary market-driven approach
to solid waste reduction is working.

In source reduction our dedication and real progress are not su-
perficial or based on short-term advantage. We are driven by the
dictates of the marketplace and by our consumers’ needs. For ex-
ample, Lever Brothers has launched a super-concentrated powder
laundry detergent in a package representing an average of 39 per-
cent source reduction. By year end we will be light-weighting 67
percent of our plastic household product bottles, saving the equiva-
lent of 13 million bottles from the waste stream.

Chesebrough-Pond’s has light-weighted its nail polish remover
bottles by 15 percent, a 355,000 pound per year reduction of virgin
high-density polyethylene, or HDPE.

Lipton has achieved size and thickness reduction of over 10 per-
cent in its fruit cartons and pouches. Van den Bergh Foods has re-
duced the plastic in its margarine tubs by almost 25 percent,
saving 6.5 million pounds of plastic waste annually.

Our companies have also voluntarily eliminated the use of heavy
metal pigments in our packaging inks.

Unilever is not alone. Other companies are establishing volun-
tary source reduction goals and are using formulas for calculating
reduction developed by the Coalition of Northeastern Governors, or
CONEG. These voluntary, positive, marketplace solutions are work-
ing now and they are the right approach, we believe, for the future.

With respect to-recycling, here once again solutions that are vol-
untary and marketplace-oriented are bearing fruit in each princi-
pal commodity area.

In paperboard, for example, the boxes used in packaging Lever’s
detergents are made from 100 percent recycled paperboard. Chese-
brough-Pond’s uses recycled paperboard for its toothpaste cartons,
saving three million pounds of virgin per year.

In plastics, a year ago Lever embarked on an ambitious and
trend-setting plastic recycling program. We encouraged our largest
plastic bottle supplier to build a recycling center, in turn commit-
ting to buy half its output of recycled HDPE. Today, at least half of
Lever’s bottles contain up to 35 percent recycled plastic, diverting
the equivalent of 50 million plastic bottles from the waste stream.
During the same period, the estimated national HDPE recycling
rate rose from 2 to nearly 6 percent.
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Our program illustrates the fundamental importance of volun-
tary partnerships between the makers of product and package in
achieving the economic viability of a given recycling process.

While the result is to drive packaging technology rapidly for-
ward, we cannot provide lighter, smaller, increased recycled con-
tent packaging without sacrificing characteristics consumers expect
and trust, such as strength and durability, health and safety, and
product protection.

We urge that legislative solutions be developed in the context of
consumer safety and acceptance, and oppose mandated numerical
toxic use and source reduction targets. Further reduction by man-
date could result in unsafe packaging.

Second point: the best role of government is focused. To legislate
recycling rates and national minimum content standards is prema-
ture. Many communities do not yet have the facilities in place to
separate, collect, and process waste which is recyclable. For in-
stance, only some 1,600 curbside recycling programs collect plastic
today. Until this embryonic infrastructure is up and operating
widely, Congress lacks the basis on which to calculate attainable
targets, let alone mandate them.

We do, however, believe that government must become an active
partner in the effort. Federal incentives such as procurement pref-
erences, technical assistance, and consumer education are needed
to build economically-viable markets for recycled materials.

Third, GMA members have strong reservations regarding the
creation of the proposed Products and Packaging Advisory Board.
Voluntary programs are already underway through various asso-
ciations and ad hoc coalitions to obtain such input. Packaging
issues have historically been outside EPA’s domain, and we believe
the Administrator’s actions will become de facto standards, despite
their voluntary cast.

Likewise, rather than create a new hazard constituents and
packaging program, EPA can use existing authorities under TSCA
and RCRA to achieve these same goals.

Fourth and finally, for reasons of consumer education cost and
efficiency, national manufacturers need a single, uniform approach
to labeling. We believe that deference to the FTC is appropriate in
view of its long and successful role in protecting consumers from
deceptive, unsubstantiated claims.

Thank you. We appreciate the opportunity to address the sub-
committee, and I will be pleased to answer any questions.

Senator Baucus. Thank you very much, Ms. Sweet.

Mr. Ferretti.

STATEMENT OF WILLIAM M. FERRETTI, DIRECTOR, OFFICE OF
RECYCLING MARKET DEVELOPMENT, NEW YORK STATE DE-
PARTMENT OF ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT, ON BEHALF OF
COUNCIL OF NORTH EASTERN GOVERNORS (CONEG), ALBANY,
NEW YORK
Mr. FErRrerTI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

As you mentioned, I am the Director of New York State’s Office
of Recycling Market Development, which is housed within the

State’s Department of Economic Development.
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In addition to those State responsibilities, I also serve as one of
Governor Mario Cuomo’s representatives to the Coalition of North-
eastern Governors—CONEG—Source Reduction Task Force. I also
serve as Chair of the Northeast Recycling Council, or NERC, which
is an organization of State recycling officials sponsored by the
Council of State Governments.

As I think you are aware, the northeastern States have been ac-
tively pursuing a regional source reduction and recycling agenda
for the last four years. In my written testimony I describe the ini-
tiatives that New York, individually and in concert with its north-
eastern neighbors, has undertaken, including our achievements in
toxics reduction and packaging, which Senator Lautenberg men-
tioned is the basis of his Senate bill 730. Also described in my testi-
mony is how we have leveraged voluntary commitments from man-
ufacturers to adopt practices that reduce the disposal impact of
packaging waste. Also mentioned are our initiatives in the area of
product labeling.

I wanted to confine my remarks at this time to describe what we
in the northeast have learned from our efforts to develop and im-
plement a region-wide coordinated strategy on source reduction
and recycling and how that experience is guiding our current activ-
ity.

Without a doubt, there are significant steps being taken by the
private sector in this country and elsewhere to achieve packaging
source reductions and/or increase the use of recyclable materials. 1
would argue, however, that only in some instances are those ac-
tions being driven by the signals provided by the marketplace’s
pricing system.

More often than not, these achievements have been motivated by
a desire, I believe, to avoid regulatory action.

The question we need to consider is why these actions would not
have occurred in the absence of considerable scrutiny that has
taken place, both from the public, in general, and from State legis-
latures. My conclusion is that the marketplace is sufficiently dis-
torted to make it difficult for firms to realize economic benefits by
utilizing recyclable instead of virgin materials, or from making in-
vestments to source-reduced products, or by ensuring that those
products be recovered and reused or recycled at high rates.

Furthermore, once they do commit to a waste reduction program,
there are no price signals from the marketplace that enable compa-
nies to identify an optimum course of action, either by way of
source reduction, reusability, or recyclability.

There are, I believe, a number of factors contributing to this
uneven market condition. These include a set of policies and
market flaws that have effectively allowed companies and consum-
ers not to be accountable for the ultimate financial and social costs
that are associated with the management of packaging and prod-
ucts once they have been discarded as waste.

Two principle factors distributing to these distortions are: first,
the price system's failure to internalize solid waste management
costs into a product’s price; and, secondly, public finance practices
that undervalue the price of solid waste disposal.

In the northeast, a number of States have concluded that the
most effective means for promoting the achievement of waste re-
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duction by way of source reduction, reuse, and recycling is to take
legislative action aimed at eliminating or correcting for these
market-distorting factors. We in New York, along with our col-
leagues in Connecticut, Maine, New Hampshire, Pennsylvania,
Rhode Island, and Vermont, have been charged by our governors to
prepare, in consultation with industry and other interested parties,
draft model legislation that provides for the establishment of pack-
aging goals, guidelines, and standards that must be met by all
packaging sold in the northeast.

At least part of the reason for this decision to take a legislative
course stems from the phenomenon that I noted earlier—that vol-
untary actions being taken by companies today occur in the ab-
sence of market signals. As a result, there is no guarantee of an
optimal outcome.

While it is too early to describe what the draft legislation that
we in the northeast are preparing will contain, as we have just
begun our work, policy options for exploiting the motivating nature
of the marketplace are likely to figure in our work.

I'm referring here to corrective actions that would motivate
waste reduction through price signals—signals that would help
companies make, on the output side, optimal choices regarding
design and production that incorporate source reduction and recy-
clability and, on the input side, decisions regarding the utilization
of recyclable materials as the raw materials of production.

Among the policy options that we elected to consider in the
coming months are: the application of a packaging tax or fee that
reflects the full cost of disposal with credits for product source re-
ductions or investments by the manufacturer to retrieve and recy-
cle the used products; alternatively the creation of a market for
waste reduction through the trading of permits; and a requirement
that all private and public disposal capacity be fully valued to re-
flecl not only the operating costs, but the associated replacement,
depletion, and environmental costs.

Given this base of experience and the direction in which we in
the northeast are headed, I believe that Senate bill 976, with its
emphasis on advisory boards and recommendations for voluntary
action, will fall short of yielding the fundamental marketplace -
velopments that need to occur if waste reduction is to become an
achievable public policy objective.

A critical mass of States in the northeast, including my own,
have set a course to explore market-directed actions for yielding
lasting reductions in the generation and disposal of solid waste.

It is our hope that you will avail yourselves of the work that we
have already accomplished in the area of toxics reduction and prod-
uct labeling. Furthermore, we hope that our current work on
model waste reduction legislation for the region can contribute to
the work of this subcommittee as it prepares its final version of the
RCRA amendments.

With that, I will conclude my remarks and thank you.

Senator Baucus. Thank you, Mr. Ferretti.

Mr. Lomax.



32

STATEMENT OF JE{F LOMAX, RESEARCH SCIENTIST, NATIONAL
ENVIRONMENTAL LAW CENTER, BOSTON, MASSACHUSETTS

Mr. Lomax. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

I have been asked to summarize some of our recent research
which we conducted in conjunction with economist Robert Stone
and Professor Nicholas Ashford of the Massachusetts Institute of
Technology. This research deals with the feasibility and the social
and economic impacts of recycling standards for packaging.

This work culminated with the release of two reports: “The Art
of the Possible” and “Package Deal.” I will briefly summarize the
findings of these reports.

In “The Art of the Possible,” we were specifically asked to assess
the feasibility of legislation that would establish recycling stand-
ards for packaging on a State-wide basis. Recycling standards have
been proposed, and they basically put two requirements on packag-
ing: either that the packaging be made of recycled materials, i.e., it
has a recycled content; or, secondly, that the package be fabricated
from a material that has achieved a recycling rate. In the case of
Senate 976 it is referred to as a utilization rate.

We targeted packaging because it was the largest component of
the waste stream, or it has been the target of legislation for that
reason.

In the report, the key thing we set out to do was to assess the
potential for packaging materials to achieve a standard of a high
utilization rate or a high recycling rate. We identified three critical
factors that would really determine whether a material could
achieve the rate.

The first was the presence of technology. Is thare a technology
out there that will allow for materials to be recycled and reused?
In the case of the most common materials used in packaging, we
identified a number of technologies that already exist to recycle
them and get them into new uses. But, furthermore, we identified a
number of innovative new technologies, and it was the innovation
aspects that we thought were most interesting.

For example, paper with stickies—that’s a term that people have
talked about—paper with adhesives and gums—a number of new
innovations allow for that material to now be recycled, where in
the past it was landfilled. This one was kind of a bright idea. It is a
lightbulb holder that is made from old newspapers. Again, a
modest example, but just a sense of some of the innovation that we
are seeing out there that is allowing recycled materials to be uti-
lized and put into new products.

One of the Nation’s leading plastics recyclers now takes HDPE
plastic and incorporates them back into bottles at a 25 to 100 per-
cent content. We think that is very significant. It is showing a
number of innovations in plastics recycling that relate to getting
high content back into products. And glass manufacturers are re-
porting a 40 to 80 percent utilization rate in some furnaces.

The second factor that we identified that was very important to
successful recycling was the feasibility of collection and separation.
Collection and sorting of materials is certainly an integral part to
any serious recycling effort.
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Collection does present some difficulties and challenges to the
future that will certainly determine whether materials achieve
high recycling rates, but we also observed significant growth in the
number of materials recovery facilities, drop-off centers, business,
and institutional recycling efforts, and particularly curbside recy-
cling program, that led us to believe that supply will be there and
that trends are towards increasing supply from these types of pro-

ams.

And then, finally, the third factor which I would really like to
emphasize—and it did come up in the previous panel—is issues of
product design.

Before a product ends up in a store, there are a number of things
a manufacturer can do in the production process to improve the re-
cyclability of a product, often called design for recycling. We have
seen the Heinz ketchup bottle example. Reductions in metals are
all very important examples. I think that the introduction of
design for recycling ideas or legislative proposals that give incen-
tive to design for recycling really hold the most promise for moving
us to that next level where we can really get a number of more
products into the recycling stream that currently aren’t being rccy-
cled because of difficulties.

So these are the three factors that we thought were critical. Posi-
tive developments in all of them really led us to the conclusion
that once we consider these factors and the growth and the poten-
tial for innovation in these areas, that there is no technical reason
that the requirements for high recycling standards—or high uytili-
zation rates as they are referred to in Senate 976—cannot be met.

I would then like to quickly come back to Senate 976 and address
a couple of brief comments on the legislation that we felt would not
necessarily lead to high recycling as it is currently written. )

I think the key areas we identified were that the emphasis is on
recovery rather than utilization, which presents some confusion.
For example, a newspaper can be recovered and not necessarily go
into this new product, but it could go into the cogeneration burners
in that plant. There is nothing preventing that.

Finally, we also felt that a materials neutral standard is the one
that really moves innovation forward, because what it does is in-
corporates free market principles to say level playing field, all ma-
terials compete equally to achieve this standard, versus this com-
mand and control approach, which is really put forward in the
present legislation that really prescribes what rate certain materi-
als would have to achieve. We feel that would really stifle some of
thelinnovation that we have identified as desirable to get to these
goals.

Thank you very much.

Senator Baucus. Thank you very much, Mr. Lomax.

Ms. Driver.

STATEMENT OF PAM DRIVER, DIRECTOR, GOVERNMENT RELA-
TIONS, FOODSERVICE AND PACKAGING INSTITUTE, ACCOMPA-
NIED BY RICHARD DAVIS, JAMES RIVER CORPORATION

Ms. DRriver. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for the opportunity to
testify today.
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My name is Pam Driver. I'm Director of Government Relations
. for the Foodservice and Packaging Institute located here in Wash-

ington. Richard Davis of James River Corporation is here with me
today to assist in answering any questions you may have.

Detailed responses to quections raised in your invitation to testi-
fy are included in our written testimony.

S. 976 would affect our industry in a wide range of areas, but my
comments today will focus specifically on product and packaging
questions raised by the committee.

I respectfully request the attachments to my testimony be en-
tered into the record.

The Foodservice and Packaging Institute. or FPI, is a 58-year-old
trade association representing 50 manufacturers of egg cartons,
meat trays, yogurt, ice cream, and other containers, cups, plates,
utensils, portion cups, and other items made of paper, plastic, and
aluminum. Its members sell nationally and internationally.

Minimization of packaging has been and remains a fundamental
component of everyday business economics. Industry is forever con-
scious of the cost involved in producing and shipping products. FPI
believes that customer-driven requirements and competitive de-
mands provide sufficient stimuli to generate innovative and re-
search-oriented solutions.

Can the voluntary approach work? FPI has demonstrated that it
can. An example of voluntary change by our industry to benefit the
environment is the voluntary phase-out of CFCs from foam foodser-
vice products.

Even before the Clean Air Act of 1990, FPI members completely
phased out the use of fully halogenated CFCs. The plan to phase
out CFC-11 and CFC-12 was established in a voluntary agreement
reached between the polystyrene producers, EPA, the Environmen-
tal Defense Fund, the National Resources Defer.se Council, and
nyie{;lscés of the Earth, as concerned environmental groups, in April
of 1988.

On February 16, 1989, the Foodservice and Packaging Institute
announced that manufacturers of polystyrene food products were
99 percent free of the use of CFCs in production processes. By Feb-
ruary 28, 1990, 100 percent voluntary elimination of CFCs was
achieved.

In November, 1990, the United States Environmental Protection
Agency awarded FPI the Stratospheric Ozone Protection Award in
recognition of exceptional contributions to global environmental
protection.

Over the past decade, the geometric configuration, weight, and
packaging requirements of the products and packages represented
by FPI has resulted in a weight reduction of 17 to 74 percent. Man-
ufacturers are continually experimenting and approving new tech-
nologies which allow them to make products that will accomplish
the task for which they are designed with the minimum usage of
raw materials. These reductions have been made while maintain-
ing or improving performance and sanitation levels.

Member companies have reduced cup weights by as much as 22
percent, and placemat weights by 19 percent since 1985.

FPI supports an integrated solid waste management strategy
that includes recycling and composting as a component of recy-
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cling, waste-to-energy conversion, and landfilling. Almost all pack-
aging is recyclable when recycling includes composting and if cost
is not a factor. However, any national strategy must maintain
flexibility for local community options.

Resolutions passed by the National Enviroi mental Health Asso-
ciation and the International Associatic: of Milk, Food, and Envi-
ronmental Sanitarians state that “The strat:gy of minimizing the
use of single service in order to «ilevu.te the solid waste and litter
problems is a regressive step in fo "d protection and contrary to the
interest of public health.” Copies of both public health resolutions
are included with the written testimony for the record.

Single-use food packaging provides significant public health bene-
fits by virtually eliminating the possibility of disease transmission.
In fact, the modern disposable cup was created to reduce the
spread of diseases at the turn of the century.

Today the need for sanitary foodservice products and packaging
is as great as ever.

Food safety and public health are of paramount concern. Laws
and regulations in place for more than half a century have contrib-
uted to the United States possessing one of the safest and best food
supplies in the world.

Legislation mandating recycled content in food contact surfaces
could compromise public health and safety. Recycled content deci-
sions should be left to the manufacturer in accordance with appli-
cable food safety and food surface contact regulations.

While FPI recognizes the inclusion of industry representatives cn
the proposed Products and Packaging Advisory Board, we question
the need for such a board. Much attention has been focused on the
role of packaging in the waste stream, and implicit in creation of
the Board, is the notion that products in cornmerce today are gen-
erally overpackaged. This does not take into consideration the
many values of packaging and the potential costs and increased
waste generated from damage, spoilage and loss in product quality.

The development of innovative and creative packaging designs
using new technologies could be stifled by the Board. Constant im-
provements in product design to reflect technological and economic
cnanges would make Federal regulation of packaging extremely
complex and cumbersome.

The question was posed concerning the use of lead, cadmium,
mercury, and hexavalent chromium in products and packaging.
Our industry complies with the CONEG model toxics legislation.

Most of the foodservice disposables and packaging industry use
water-based inks. The change to water-based inks has resulted in
the virtual elimination of solvent emissions.

We support proper waste management options for the disposal of
products and packaging. Congress must ensure that manufacturers
retain maximum flexibility to utilize recovered materials in the
most economically and technologically feasible manner.

It is important that industry, all levels of the government, and
consumers work together to reach integrated solid waste manage-
ment solutions; however, safety, health, and sanitation needs must
remain paramount in all environmental decisions.

I would like to commend you, Mr. Chairman, and the entire sub-
committee, for your interest in improving the Resource Conserva-
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tion and Recovery Act. We support your holding the hearjngs and
look forward to working with you.

Senator Baucus. Thank you.

Essentially, Ms. Driver, are you basically saying packaging and
manufacturing industries are doing a good job by themselves volun-
tarily? Don'’t rock the boat, because we are doing a pretty good job?
That’s the thrust of your argument.

I'd just like Mr. Ferretti to respond to that, and Mr. Lomax.

What is the main reason why you think that some public sector
action is necessary above and beyond what the packaging indus-
tries are duing here?

Mr. FErrerTI. Our concern has to do with the whole concept of
level playing fields. There are a couple of different kinds of playing
filelds that, in our view, are not level. Let me give you two exam-
ples.

In the area of recycling, there is not a level playing field for com-
panies to make decisions to use recyclable versus virgin materials.

Senator Baucus. For example? Why is it not level?

Mr. FerrerTI. Because of the kinds of market flaws that I men-
tioned in my testimony—the lack of the price system incorporating
the cost of disposal associated with products—in addition to other
kinds of policies that are in place that may, in fact, bias input deci-
sions in the favor of virgin materials—U.S. Forest Service timber
cutting policies, for example. In addition, there are IRS provisions
regarding the availability of tax-exempt honding for the construc-
tion of disposal capacity—primarily inciuerators—but, do not make
that same kind of benefit, that tax-exempt bonding benefit, avail-
able for the construction of manufacturing facilities that would be
using secondary materials as an input.

So we have those kinds of unevenness between recycling versus
not recycling. You also have an unlevel playing field in terms of
making a corporate decision whether you are going to source
reduce a product or design that product to be recyclable.

As Ms. Driver mentioned, the industry has a vested economic in-
terest in wanting to minimize its cost. To the extent that it can do
that through material: reduction, toxics elimination, or materials
homogeneity, they can do that. But, at the same time, they don’t
have those same kind;s of economic signals to make investments in,
for example, collection and recovery facilities, or processing capa-
bilities, that would enhance the recyclability of products.

It is not clear to me, for example, that a company’s choice to
source reduce a product is necessarily the best outcome, particular-
ly if that product had been previously recyclable, and the net out-
come is a nonrecyclable, but smaller, product.

Senator BAucus. Mr. Lomax, do you have a comment?

Mr. Lomax. I have a couple of comments. One would be that cer-
tainly the standards would create the incentive for everyone to get
involved in moving recycling forward, and it would stimulate in-
dustry to invest in some of that collection infrastructure. For ex-
ample, in Massachusetts there was a materials recovery facility
being built, and the problem was it wasn’t going to get plastics be-
cause it couldn’t collect the plastics, it couldn’t make the necessary
investments. Industry stepped in, because of legislative proposals
that were going on in the State, and helped facilitate the invest-
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ment and funding of collection infrastructure for plastics. So it cer-
tainly gives people the incentive to get involved in moving recy-
cling forward.

But, secondly, as I have read both this legislation and legislation
proposed elsewhere, it isn’t a specific mandate that specific prod-
ucts must contain specific amounts of material, at least out front.
It’s talking about utilization and getting those materials into pro-
ductive uses.

So I think the pressure is to get recycling moving and getting
them put into products so we can realize the environmental bene-
fits of recycling, but the intent thus far has not necessarily been to
prescribe specific uses—rather, to rely on free market forces to get
them into the products.

Senator Baucus. I wonder, Ms. Sweet, if you could react to Mr.
Ferretti’'s point that the playing field is uneven, that is, the incen-
tives now are biased toward use of virgin materials as opposed to
recycled materials.

Ms. SwekT. I really don’t agree. I think that the choices that con-
Sugner products companies are making are partially economically

riven.

Senator Baucus. But his point is the economics that are built in.

Ms. SweEeT. Then why are we doing so well at what we are doing?

Senator BAucus. Maybe I'm being presumptuous. I don’t know if
you understand his point.

Ms. SweerT. I don't.

Senator Baucus. His point is, as I understand it, that there are
tax incentives, like the tax free municipal bonds, for example, for
construction of incinerators.

Ms. SweET. Right. )

Senator Baucus. But they don’t provide the same tax incentives
to build a deinking facility, for example. He agrees that a lot of
these decisions are market-based, but he’s saying the market is dis-
torted. Also he’s saying the company doesn’t have to concern itself
with the disposal costs in a landfill, for example, which is part of
the cost that is really involved here.

Ms. SweEeT. Yes. I do think that companies are—it is good busi-
ness to know where your product is going, number one. And so I
certainly think companies take into consideration when they are
designing them. They build that in at the bench.

I think it would be very desirable, for example, if our bottle sup-
plier had some monies coming from somewhere to build the recy-
cling plant, but, nonetheless, we did it because we believe we can
drive the market if we join forces to develop recycling.

And we think that there are enough market incentives out there
for us to be doing it. We have been doing it for a number of years,
and been doing it rather successfully—‘‘we” Lever, “we” Unilever
Companies, ‘“we” Grocery Manufacturing Industry.

Senator Baucus. What about some of the other companies that
aren’t doing as good a job as Unilever?

Ms. Sweer. Well, we would hope that perhaps we would be a
model and an inspiration to some of the smaller businesses.

Senator Baucus. I was interested and struck by your comment
that you oppose minimum content essentially, or at least in large
part, because of potential inadequate supply.
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Ms. SweeT. That could be a problem 'in some instances. For ex-
ample, although paper generally is being widely recycled, and
newspaper is abundant and corrugated is abundant, paperboard
collection and recycling is very limited.

Senator Baucus. And that’s the point I'm getting to, because in
an earlier panel three or four weeks ago I was struck with the
problems that municipalities have in setting up curbside collection
services and separation.

Ms. SWEET. Yes. ‘

Senator Baucus. There’s not enough demand for the product,
whether it's paper or plastics or aluminum. Aluminum is different,
but there'’s just not enough demand. It’s my thought that we ought
to kind of help put two and two together here. It might make sense
to look toward a reasonable minimum content requirement so
there would be more likely to be demand.

Ms. SweET. But I'm not certain that there is a direct correlation
between minimum content and supply and demand.

Mr. Lomax. Mr. Chairman, if I could offer an analogy, a few
years ago we witnessed the bottom drqp out of the newspaper and
newsprint markets, so what we saw was the imposition of mandato-
ry content standards for newsprint in northeastern States. Within
the following three years the industry committed to both de-inking
and fadilities to get those materials back into newsprint, so I think
that’s a very clear example of where the direction given to the
marketplace that says we need these materials back into new prod-
ucts—in this case new newspapers—stimulated the investment and
the direction that we are looking for in recycling.

So I disagree. I think the connection is very clear. Not only is it
the right direction to take for the environment, but it also gives
that direction which will drive the market to the outcome we’d like
to see here.

Senator Baucus. Ms. Driver, do you want to respond to that?

Mr. Davis. Mr. Chairman, I will admit—-

Senator Baucus. I'm sorry. Your name again?

Mr. Davis. Richard Davis.

Senator Baucus. Thank you.

Mr. Davis. The unlevel playing field you're talking about—there
are places where an unlevel playing field does exist; however, the
bottom line is whether we are doing the job voluntarily to recycle
material with or without mandated content standards.

The point we are making is that a mandated standard does two
things for you. It allows you or provides a level field where the
product must meet a requirement based on recycled content. It also
does not provide any incentive for anyone to go beyond that.
There’s no reason—if you have 2 minimum content standard at 50
percent, there is no incentive to provide a product at 75 percent.

There is also a stifling effect in that if you have a product that
you fried to manufacture at 50 percent, that minimum content
standard, and it doesn’t work, then you have no incentive to pro-
vide research to develop a product at 40 percent standard because
you no longer have an incentive for that. ’

So to provide the playing field that allows the maximum usage
based on intended end use is the field that allows everyone to con:
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tinue to provide competitive and innovative and research-modeled
structures to do a better job and utilize more of that product.

Senator Baucus. But what about recovery and utilization re-
quirements? Do-~sn’t that help?

Mr. Davis. The whole scenario is very complex because you do
have several problems. Number one, you have to have an infra-
structure to collect the materials. You don’t set up the infrastruc-
ture and spend the money to collect product until you have a facili-

-ty that is able to utilize that product. In the paper industry, alone,
it cost millions and millions of dollars—in the range of $100 ril-
ion——

Senator Baucus. That’s correct.

Mr. Davis. —to buy and prepare the plant for using recycled
deinked fiber.

Senator Baucus. But the newsprint industry tells me—I may be
wrong on this—that they can meet a 50 or 40 percent recovery and
utilization rate in the next several years.

;i M}x{ Davis. By 1995 the American Paper Institute is committed to
o that.

Senator Baucus. That's correct.

Mr. Davis. And we are on target to do just that.

Senator BAaucus. And they also said—at least by some of the in-
dustry I have spoken with who make the newsprint—that if they
cannot do so, at least one chief executive, a very major producer,
said that he’s willing to be subjected to a 50 percent minimum con-
tent requirement if the industry cannot make that 40 percent utili-
zation rate.

Mr. Davis. And I was going to make the comment that it is not
just the newsprint industry, it’s the American Paper Institute, as a
whole. All paper manufacturers have committed to that 40 percent
recovery and utilization rate.

Senator Baucus. Correct.

Mr. Davis. That is in process. That takes years to accomplish.
That's why it has been done over a ratchet-up system, because it
takes three to four years to build a plant to deink paper, and mil-
lions of dollars to do it.

So you're putting all the pieces togethier at the same time——

Senator Baucus. Right.

Mr. Davis. —and the story we're telling is that we are doing it
and there are no mandates to have to do it right now, and it is
being done.

Senator Baucus. I think some are doing it, but to help an orderly
putting together of the process I'm just trying to fashion a way rea-
sonably and responsibly where both supply and demand sides come
together. That'’s all I'm trying to do.

Part of the provisions of this RCRA reauthorization bill is to help
the supply side go through the curbside collection and let commu-
nities do that—the demand side. I agree this is complex. I agree it
cannot be forced, nor should it be forced. But I also believe that we
have to make an effort. We have to begin to reasonably and respon-
sibly address both ends of the equation so that we are a country
that }?oesn’t have near the same land disposal problems that we
now have.
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Mr. Davis. I understand that. When we talk about mandated
content, however, we must keep in mind that each and every prod-
uct or package or material carries with it an intended end use re-
quirement, which may or may not satisfy a broad category of recy-
cled content. That causes problems.

Senator Baucus. I understand that.

Mr. Ferretti, you said you had problems with the bill—it wasn’t
tough enough. What did you mean?

Mr. FerreTTi. In the sense that the bill—and I'm confining my
remarks now to title two. I did not——

Senator Baucus. Right.

Mr. FErRrETTI. —address title III, which I'd be happy to do at
some future date.

It appears to me to repeat what a number of us in the northeast
have already done through CONEG and NERC. I guess my request
to you is to force the pace here, if you will, in terms of the state of
the art of policy development. I think what you have in the bill is
where we are right now in terms of the advisory panel approach,
which is essentially the kind of approach that the CONEG gover-
nors have already taken with the Source Reduction Task Force.

Our next step now is to craft this model legislation that the gov-
ernors have directed us to do, which is the next step. I would en-
courage you on the subcommittee to look towards those more ag-
gressive approaches. It could be done within the context of an advi-
sory panel, certainly, but to have some more specific, driving ac-
tions and results that come out of that effort.

Senator Baucus. Mr. Lomax or Mr. Ferretii, I wonder if you
could tell us the degree to which, in your judgment, collection and
supply of recyclables is a problem because of the variability of
product—the different kinds of plastic bottles and different resins
and so forth, and different kinds of glass-——colored glass, for exam-
ple—the degree to which that, in itself, impedes recycling.

Mr. Lomax. I would be happy to address that question.

I think the best example I have found recently is back to the
PVC example that was brought up in the first hearing. There are
now recyclers—we have documentation on this—that have rejected
bales of PET material for the fear that it might contain PVC. They
said they will only accept soda bottles and liquor bottles, because
they know that those two products are not made with PVC. So the
erfi’r{}zcketchup efforts are totally defeated by the potential presence
0 :

I certainly would say the difference here is ¢xpectation versus
hope in recycling. We expect certain levels to be met. That will re-
quire certain changes. And in some cases that might require that
certain materials do not get put into certain use because they are
disrupting the progress for the materials.

Senator Baucus. And you'd agree with that, Mr. Ferretti?

Mr. FErreTTi. We have taken a bit of a different approach in
New York by trying to acknowledge the fact that there are well-
founded reasons for using different types of resins in packaging.
Through our office we have a grants program where we are trying
to stimulate development of technology that could possibly accom-
" modate different kinds of resins by separating them out into their
component parts.
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Rather than supporting regulatory actions that would constrain
the private sector’s choices regarding product variability, my
agency has acted to support the development of technological solu-
tions that effectively negate the limiting effect that this attribute
can have on recycling. I offer two illustrations of our approach. In
the first example, a grant from our Office supported another New
York company’s development of a glass coloring process. This proc-
ess will preserve the glass industry’s ability to satisfy market
demand for the current range of colored containers. At the same
time, it will render glass homogeneous from a recycling standing,
obviating the need for color-sorting and eliminating the problem of
limited domestic recycling demand for green glass.

In the second case, my Office has provided grants to three differ-
ent New York companies to support the development and testing of
processes for classifying post-consumer plastics by resin type.

We've taken an R&D approach trying to support technology that
will separate out these resins to address the kinds of fears that Mr.
Lomax is referring to of mixed resins getting into a production
mix,

That’s where we have been putting our dollars—in betting that
you can develop the technology to do it.

Senator Baucus. Is there any consensus on this panel as to
which of those approaches tend to be better and more likely to
produce the intended results—that is, technologies to separate
resins, for example, versus R&D to find ways to address the safety,
the durability, and all the other necessary goals in food packaging.

Mr. Lomax. The expectation will drive either. I would not submit
here today that there is one approach, whether it be technology
based or just moving out and taking material that is superior. But
the difference, again, is that the expectation that this happens
means there will be a solution, versus the hope that we can move
along and get to some level of recycling, doesn’t create that same
level of expectation, doesn’t give the same direction to the market,
and doesn’t stimulate the level of innovation that is needed to
really move recycling forward on a level that is much more signifi-
cant than what we are seeing today.

Senator Baucus. Can you, Ms. Sweet, tell me if it's true. I'm ad-
gisei:l that Clairol shampoo comes in HDPE bottles as well as PVC

ottles.

Ms. SwEET. We are not the makers of Clairol shampoo, so I really
am unable to answer that question. But it is not uncommon to find
shampoo in PVC bottles.

Senatur Baucus. If it could be in one, couldn’t it be in the other?

Ms. SweET. It’s quite possible that each resin—maybe the sham-
poo has a conditioner or some other characteristic in it that is
better contained in PVC or otherwise, or it simply could be because
they haven’t changed over. Sometimes in redesigning packaging we
exhaust the inventory of one kind of product before we change it.

Senator Baucus. Either you or Ms. Driver can answer this. I'm
just curious. Let’s take yogurt. Yogurt, I'm advised, comes in two
types of plastic containers. Columbo and Dannon come in polypro-
pylene. Lucerne and Weight Watchers come in polystyrene. Now,
any reason why the difference?

Ms. SweeT. I'm probably not the one to answer this——
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Senator Baucus. Any health reason?

Ms. SWEET. —because we don’t make yogurt.

Senator Baucus. Is one healthier than the other? Is one more du-
rable and long-lasting than the other?

Ms. SweET. Actually, probably Deborah Becker would have an-
swered that question very effectively, because I think that she un-
derstands——

Senator Baucus. She’s still here.

Ms. SwEeET. —the properties of plastic and why one is better than
the other. For our situation at Lever Brothers, for example, we use
hlgh-densny polyethylene because it has certain properties that are
good for our non-food products.

Senator Baucus. I'm just trying to get to the bottom of this ques-
tion on yogurts.

Ms Becker, do you want to answer this question, if you can?

N{ don’t you pull up a chair and sit at the table here?

r. Ferretti, do you have to leave?

Mr. FErRETTI. Yes. I'm sorry.

Senator Baucus. Thank you for coming down. We appreciate it.
Thank you.

Mr. FErreTTL. Thank you.

Ms. BEckER. As I stated in my remarks before, there are many
different reasons why different packaging materials are used. In
the case of yogurt, the polystyrene and the polypropylene both
maintain the food safety for the product, but most i,lkely with a dif-
ferent amount of material. The same barrier properties cannot be
achieved with those same two plastics by using the same amount of
material.

Senator Baucus. Is one more safe than the other?

Ms. BECKER. No, but it does not have anything to do—-

Senator Baucus. Has nothing to do with safety?

Ms. BEckER. It has everything to do with food safety, but the two
resins, because of their different barrier properties for both chemi-
cal, light, oxidation, you might have to use more of one material—
probably the polypropylene—m order to achieve the same function-
al properties to maintain the food safety of the product.

What I am saying is that you can probably use less polystyrene
for that product and have to use more polypropylene to—

Senator Baucus. Is there any reason why yogurt can’t be in poly-
propylene—all yogurt in polypropylene?

Ms. BECKER. It is a balance between not only the food safety
issues, but the consumer needs, the economics, the recycling, the
amount of material.

Senator Baucus. You're going through these awfully quickly.
Health is one. What other reason?

Ms. BECKER. The economics. The consumer need.

Senator Baucus. One at a time. Is one significantly more expen-
sive than the other?

Ms. BECkER. Yes. There is a different in resin price.

Senator Baucus. Which is more expensive?

Ms. BECKER. It depends on the market. I really can’t quote at
that point which is, but there is a difference in price. All resins are
different price.

Senator Baucus. But you don’t know what the difference is?
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Ms. BECkER. Not specifically at this point in time. No.

Senator Baucus. All right. Let’s take butter. There are two types
of plastic containers. Land O’Lakes and Parkay use HDPE; Fleish-
mﬁns‘)and Promise use polypropylene. Is one more safe than the
other?

Ms. BEckeR. They both are put into the marketplace to maintain
food safety, but, again, I am sure there is a different amount of ma-
terials that are used in each of those.

Senator Baucus. There are. I just said there are different
amount of material.

Ms. BECKER. Amount.

Senator Baucus. I'm asking why, Is there a good public policy
reason for the difference?

Ms. BeckKER. The public policy reason has to do with the fact that
the complexity of the solid waste issue revolves around economics,
it revolves around consumer needs, it revolves around what the
manufacturer can more economically produce to bring the best
value to consumers, along with the solid waste and the food safety
needs. It is a combination of all of those things.

Senator Baucus. I know. I'm sorry, Ms. Becker, but you are not
being very helpful here. You are giving us a list of gross generaliza-
tions. I'm trying to determine whether one of these plastics is
better for food safety than the other, or whether one is a lot more
expensive than the other, or whether there are identifiable reasons
that particularly apply to one plastic with respect to butter as op-
posed to the other plastic with respect to butter.

Everybody understands the generalization. We are way past that.
I'm asking you to help us get past the generalizations and down to
specifics.

Ms. BECKER. If you look at——

Senator Baucus. Someone once said—and boy, it is true—that
abstraction is cruelty.

Ms. BEckER. Right.

Senator Baucus. We're past the abstractions here.

Ms. Becker. OK. Let’'s——

Senator Baucus. Let’s get down to specifics.

Ms. Becker. I will be happy, for the record, to give you specifics
on cost and availability of the resins, but let me try the best I can.

There are seven kinds of plastic resins. Two, as you mentioned,
are found for butter. That would say that the other five are not ac-
ceptable in any way to maintain the integrity of the product, but
those two have properties which will maintain the integrity of the
product in the marketplace, but will, in all likelihood, require more
material or less material, depending on that resin. But the other
five are unacceptable.

Senator Baucus. Let me ask Mr. Lomax. How easily can these be
separated—HDPE and polypropylene?

Mr. Lomax. For those two particular resins there hasn't been a
lot of emphasis put on separating them because they are not com-
monly found in the mix. But there are technologies to separate
resins.

Again, the question is the correct question. Other materials
would also be suitable for butter; it’s the lack of the focus in saying
that yes, if we were serious about butter container recycling, then
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we would put them all in the same resin. It’s just simple efficiency.
It’s not a very complicated question.

Senator Baucus. Let’s take shampoo. There are three types of
plastic shampoo containers: HDPE, polypropylene, and PVC. Is
there a significant reason why one shampoo has to be HDPE and
anoj}:her one has to be PVC and another one has to be polypropyl-
ene?

Ms. BECKER. I'm not from the shampoo business, but I think that
it translates——

Senator Baucus. Well, you're the plastics expert here.

Ms. BeckER. I believe that it translates very directly to the prop-
erties of the product inside. There are different PHs, different acid-
ities, different oxidat »n properties, and each of the resins provides
our response to that.

Senator Baucus. We've gone through this broken record several
times.

Mr. Lomax.

Mr. LoMax. One comment on this. Part of our research did actu-
ally involve specific case studies of products and how they would
comply with recycling standards. One of the products we specifical-
ly chose was shampoo. To answer your question, none of the people
we interviewed—and we did interview manufacturers and suppliers
of shampoo—would identify any technical reason why a particular
resin was needed.

There are more marketing decisions made regarding the type of
color or how glossy the package can be that would dictate using
PVC over HDPE, but any substantive reason that relates to the de-
livery of the product in a safe and efficient manner was not identi-
fied in our research.

Senator Baucus. It helped me—maybe all three of you could re-
spond along the lines thal Mr. Lomax suggests, that is, the techni-
cal reasons for these differences. Shampoo, butter, and yogurt—I
know there are four different types of plastics for all-purpose con-
tainers.

Marketing is important, but I'd like you to answer the question
not from a marketing perspective—that is, color of the product,
and all of that—but rather just from a technical standpoint. Mar-
keting is important, but I'm trying to separate this question down
to various components so we can get to the bottom of the matter
here and find out what is really going on. You can always make a
judgment later as to how to factor in marketing.

Ms. Becker. Well, from a technical standpoint color—the opacity
of a material for food safety is very important. For instance, that is
why our Philadelphia cream cheese is in a silver container. That
silver paper is in there for a reason, and it is very specific to oxida-
tion. There are many of our cheese products which are in opaque
packages—some of them metalized, some of them not—again, a
combination between oxidation properties and the light from the
dairy cases that would lead to the degradation.

Senator Baucus. I understand that, but that’s really not respon-
sive to my question because I'm talking about why different con-
tainers for yogurt. Yogurt is basically yogurt.

Ms. BECKER. Yes.
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Senator BAaucus. And butter is basically butter, unless you're
telling me that Vermont cows produce a butter that’s a lot differ-
ent from Minnesota cows. You aren’t, are you?

Ms. BECKER. No. I'm not going to tell you that, Mr. Baucus.

Senator Baucus. OK. So that's the question. Do you understand
my point?

Ms. BeckeRr. Yes, I do. Part of my answer has to do, again, with
the light properties. But specifically a yogurt container, can it be
white or can it be yellow—— )

Senator Baucus. You're persistent. I've got to give you credit for

that.
I have no more questions really. I want to thank this panel very

much for your testimony. :
[Whereupon, at 4:25 p.m., the subcommittee recessed, to recon-

vene at the call of the Chair.]
[Statements submitted for the record follow:]

PREPARED STATEMENT OF HUBERT H. HUMPHREY, III

Dear Chairman and Members of the subcommittee: Thank you for the opportuni-
ty to address this Subcommittee concerning one of the most urgent and important
issues now facing consumers across this nation—environmental marketing.

Let me begin by commending Senator Lautenberg, and his co-sponsor, Senator
Lieberman, for their outstanding leadership in this area. In my view, Senator Lau-
tenberg’s “Environmental Marketing Claims Act” offers a long-term, comprehensive
framework for addressing the environmental marketing problem. On behalf of the
National Association of Attorneys General, which has adopted a resolution in sup-
port of this legislation, I submit these comments in support of this bill. A copy of
the resolution is attached.

It is important to note, at the outset, that the issue of environmental marketing is
more than just a marketing issue—in fact, environmental marketing involves the
most serious environmental and solid waste disposal problems now confronting this
nation. As the current Chair of the Environmental Protection Committee of the Na-
tional Association of Attorneys General, and as the past Vice-Chair of the Consumer
Protection Committee, I believe we must move quickly in addressing the environ-
mental marketing movement. Qur challenge, as a nation, is to ensure that consum-
ers receive accurate and reliable information about the environmental attributes of
the products they buy so that they can play a meaningful role in helping to solve
our serious environmental concerns.

As you may know, for nearly two years a 10-State task force has been grappling
with environmental marketing—or, what I have termed the “green revolution.” The
word “revolution” is a strong one—but it is not an overstatement. In fact, in all my
years as both a consumer, and a consumer advocate, I have never seen a marketing
movement anything like this one. And like any true revolution, this one started
with ordinary citizens who are demanding, in growing numbers, responsible envi-
ronmental products.

Not surprisingly, marketers and advertisers wasted no time enlisting in the green
revolution. Over the past couple of years, the shelves of our stores have been over-
flowing with products making green claims of all different sorts. However, the green
revolution is now off course. Instead of providing meaningful environmental infor-
mation, many of the claims contain nothing more than misleading and confusing
buzzwords—such as ‘“‘environmentally friendly,” “biodegradable,” ‘“‘ozone safe” and
“recyclable.”

And some of the claims are pure fiction. Diapers claim to be “degradable,” even
though they are buried in landfills and do not degrade. Aerosol products claim to be
“environmentally safe,”” even though they contain harmful pollutants. And plastic
- containers claim to be “recyclable,” when recycling projects are only experimental
and unavailable to most consumers.

In short, some companies are painting their products green—not because they are
good for the environment—but because it sells. For consumers, this amounts to
‘green collar fraud.” And we can’t allow it to undermine the vast potential of this
green revolution.
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Our State task force has worked, over the past 18 months, to steer the green revo-
lution back on course. First, we held public hearings in St. Paul and in San Diego to
get as much input as possible from all interested segments of society—industry
groups, environmentalists, consumer advocates and regulators. This past May, we
issued our Green Report II, which sets out our recommended guidelines for market-
ers to follow in making green claims about their products. For your reference and
for submission into the record, I am enclosing the Green Report II along with these
comments.

At the same time, the task force also has exercised its enforcement powers
against several companies. Most recently, six States settled their lawsuits against
Mobil Chemical Company for deceptive claims that its bags are “degradable.” And
v;e_ are continuing to investigate a variety of other misleading environmental
claims.

But State—and Federal—enforcement actions are not, by themselves, enough. Al-
though aggressive enforcement is an important part of the solution, a case-by-case
approach will simply be too slow and too cumbersome in developing the boundaries
for legitimate environmental claims. In addition, the fear of Federal and State en-
forcement actions might actually deter some marketers from making legitimate, in-
formative claims about the environmental attributes of their products.

The bill before this subcommittee—the Environmental Marketing Claims Act—
provides the long-term national framework that is necded for governing environ-
mental claims and ensuring that the green revolution stays on course. In short, this
bill creates a national marketing program which will ensure that consumers are
armed with accurate and meaningful information about the environmental proper-
ties of the products they buy. .

Although I support this legislation, I must point out that I believe the Federal
Trade Commission, as well as the EPA, must be involved in enforcing the environ-
mental marketing requirements of this bill. Since the FTC is the primary Federal
agency with expertise and knowledge in the area of marketing and advertising, the
FTC'’s involvement in enforcing the bill is essential.

Of course, it is also vitally important that the States continue to retain their tra-
ditional authority to take action against marketers making deceptive and mislead-
ing environmental claims about their products. I commend Senator Lautenberg for
protecting the States' traditional police powers to regulate their marketplaces, and
for recognizing the important role the States must continue to play in protecting
their citizens from abuses by marketers making inaccurate environmental claims.
The States, in short, must retain authority to determine what laws are necessary to
protect their citizens from deceptive advertising and to promote environmental ob-
Jjectives, and we could not support a bill that strips the States of these powers.

A couple of other comments about the legislation are also in order. First, it is un-
clear why the government representatives on the Advisory Board should serve ex
officio. (Section 5(bX1XD)&(E)). I believe that the government representatives should
have the full voting rights accorded all other members of the Board.

Second, I am concerned that the certification process in section 7 could open the
door for potential abuses. Specifically, marketers might attempt to defend a State or
citizen action on the ground that their environmental claim has been “certified” by
the EPA, if the Administrator does not specifically disapprove of the certification.
To avoid this type of problem, I recommend that language be included which pro-
vides that the Administrator’s “failure to disapprove a company's certification does
not constitute approval for any purpose.” Also, I fear that some companies may at-
tempt to use the certification process as an advertising or marketing tool. I there-
fore recommend including an additional provision which prohibits companies from
claiming in an advertisement or on a label that their products or packaging have
been “certified” by the EPA.

As a final point, I should note that the legislation, appropriately, does not attempt
to define each of the environmental claims set out in section 6. Instead, the bill pro-
vides for the definitions and standards for these terms to be developed through the
regulatory process. I believe that the environmental issues involved are too techni-
cal and too complex to be fully addressed in the legislation, and concur with the
approach adopted in the bill.

Finally, as you may know, I recently testified before the FTC and called upon the
Commission to adopt interpretive guides, as quickly as possible, to provide guidance
to marketers seeking to make environmental claims. In my view, FTC guides are
essential as an immediate first step. In the long term, however, Senator Lauten-
berg’s legislation provides the type of permanent and enduring solution that is
sorely needed to help secure our nation’s environmental future.
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In concluding, I would like to thank Senator Lautenberg and all the members of
the subcommittee for giving me the opportunity to address the Environmental Mar-
keting Claims Act of 1991. This legislation will help ensure that the green revolu-
tion is truly “environmentally friendly.”

NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF ATTORNEYS GENERAL

RESOLUTION URGING ADOPTION OF FEDERAL STANDARDS TO GOVERN THE USE OF
ENVIRONMENTAL CLAIMS IN ADVERTISING

WHEREAS, American consumers are increasingly concerned about protecting the
environment and want to do their part in restoring the nation’s resources; and

WHEREAS, in an effort to meet this new consumer demand, many businesses are
including claims about the environmental properties of products in their advertising
and labeling, such as promoting them as “degradable,” “recyclable,” “recycled,” or
otherwise “environmentally friendly;” and

WHEREAS, a Task Force of eleven Attorneys General has studied the issue and
found that due to a lack of accepted standards and definitions, some of the environ-
mental claims in advertising are trivial, confusing, and misleading; and

WHEREAS, the State Attorneys General Task Force has recommended the devel-
opment of national standards to govern environmental claims so that consumers re-
ceive accurate, reliable and meaningful information about the environmental
impact of the products they are purchasing; and

WHEREAS, the Congress is considering legislation such as S. 615 and H.R. 1408,
which provides a framework for action on environmental marketing issues in the
context of reauthorization of the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act; and

WHEREAS, S. 615 and H.R. 1408 would require EPA to issue national standards
and to establish by regulation an environmental marketing claims regulatory pro-
gram; provide for civil penalties and criminal sanctions; provide for State enforce-
ment authority and permit States to adopt more stringent standards or require-
ments.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT THE NATIONAL ASSOCIATION
OF ATTORNEYS GENERAL:

1) coruends the Attorneys General Task Force chaired by General Humphrey
with representatives of the offices of the Attorneys General of California, Florida,
Massachusetts. Missouri, New York, Tennessee, Texas. Utah, Washington, and Wis-
consin, for its excellent work in the “Green Marketing’’ area and commends its dili-
gence in focusing attention on this mounting problem; and

2) endorses the Task Force recommendations a) to establish federaliy uniform
definitions for environmental claims, testing protocols and standards and standard-
ized methodologies for conducting product life assessments; b) to retain authority of
the States to take action under State law., and c) to oppose preemption of State laws
in this area; and

3) urges the Congress to adopt legislation such as S. 615 and H.R. 1408 which
would encompass the recommendations set forth by the Task Force. including the
recomrgendation that the, States and the FTC be provided with enforcement author-
ity; an

4) empowers the NAAG Environment Legislative Subcommittee to monitor devel-
opments on this issue and to represent the Association's views as reflected in the
Task Force’s Green Report II before the appropriate Congressional committees; and

5) authorizes the Executive Director and General Counsel to transmit this resolu-
tion and recommendations to the appropriate members of the administration, EPA
Administrator Reilly, FTC Commissioner Steiger and other FTC Commissioners, key
members of Congress. and other interested associations and individuals.

BACKGROUND STATEMENT

The resrnration and protection of our natural environment has been an area of
increasing concern in recent years. The scientific community is strvggling to fInd
solutions to Waste disposal problems including recycling and the development of
biodegradable materials. Federal and State government officials arc struggling to
develop the appropriate regulatory system that will stimulate technical advances,
gfeserve our standaid of living and restore the natural environmental balance.

anufacturers arc likewise struggling with these issues, attempting to develop
smaller product packages and move toward packaging materials that are in keeping
with national environmental policy goals. Consumers have embraced these efforts as
well, and products that are labelled “recyclable”, “biodegradable’, “‘compostable” or
“environmentally friendly” have found an eager market.
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A task force of 11 Attorneys General began to study this issue in November, 1989.
A public forum on environmental marketing was held in Minnesota in March, 1990
and in November, 1990 The Green Report was issued which provided a comprehen-
sive overview of tile issued and problems. The task force found that, without any
agreed upon standards or definitions, the unchecked use of terms s»h as “environ-
mentally friendly” could be largely meaningless and consequertly misleading to
consumers anxious to do their part to protect the environment. The task force rec-
ommended that national standards governing the use of these terms be developed
and advocated a joint effort be undertaken by the Environmental Protection Agency
and the Federa! Trade Commission to develop these standards.

Comments following the publication of the Green Report were incorporated by the
task force and published in The Green Report II released in May, 199! The task force
reiterated the need for national standards defining environmental claims and voiced
support for Federal legislation that mandates the development oi national environt-
nental marketing standards that do not preempt State enforcement efforts.

The attached resolution recognizes the concerns emanating over the rclativel
new practice of including environmental marketing claims on packaging and in a(i
vertising and supports the development of Federal legislation that will provide the
necessary standards and guidance in this area.

The Congress will consider environmental marketing legislation in the context of
reauthorization of the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act. The key players in-
clude Senator Lautenberg (D-NJ), sponsor of S. 615; Representative Sikorski (D-MN),
sponsor of H.R. 1408; members of the Senate Environment and Public Works Com-
mittee, chaired by Senator Burdick (D-ND); and members of the Transportation and
Hazardous Materials Subcommittee, chaired by Representative Swift (D-WA).

PREPARED STATEMENT OF DEBORAH BECKER

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My name is Deborah Becker. I am Vice President, En-
vironmental Policy with Kraft General Foods, the world’s second largest food com-
pany and the largest in the United States. We employ 100,000 people world-wide.
We operate 200 manufacturing plants and produce some 2,500 products packaged in
a wide variety of packages. I am testifying today on behalf of the National Food
Processors Association, the scientifically based association whose 500 member com-
ranies manufacture most of the nation's processed and packaged fruits and vegeta-
bles, meat, seafood and specialty producis In February of this year, NFPA and 10
other organizations petitioned the Federal trade commission for environmental mar-
keting guidelines. The co-petitioners are the:

® American Association of Advertising Agencies,

® American Frozen Food Institute,

@ Association of National Advertisers,

® Can Manufacturers Institute,

@ Chemical Specialties Manufacturers Association,

® Food Marketing Institute,

@ Grocery Industry Committee on Solid Waste,

@ Grocery Manufacturers of America,

@ International Dairy Foods Association, and

@ Steel Can Recycling Institute.

NFPA developed this petition to achieve four goals:

1. To assure the free flow of information to consumers so +hsy can make market-
place decisions based on fact;

2. To assure the truth and accuracy of environmental claims;

3. To provide one nationally uniform approach to environmental marketing to
help stimulate investment on the part of industry; and

4. To foster competition to improve the environmental attributes of products and
packaging. *

Our petition includes a proposed FTC guide which would Frovide national guid-
ance on how to avoid consumer deception. The guide identifies both safe harbors
and minefields for environmental marketing. The proposal would guide companies
regarding source reduction, recyclability, recycled content, compostability, and re-
fillable/reusable claims.

The FTC held hearings July 17 and 18, 1991 in response to our petition, a report
of a task force of State attorneys general led by attorney genera humfphrey, and
several other expressions of concern to the agency. Testimony on behalf of the co-
petitioners at those hearings accompanies this testimony along with our original pe-
tition, a description of important research in the solid waste area which NFPA is
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conducting and which I will discuss later. A complete list of these and other attach-
ments afgears at the end of this testimony and I request that they be entered into
the record. . :

Our petition reflects a unique consensus emong industry interests on how to best
develop national uniformity in the environmental marketing area. An even broader
consensus emerfed at the recent hearings. There was nearly unanimous agreement
that FTC guidelines are needed and would have a significant impact in removin,
deceptive claims from the marketplace and stimulating environmentally beneﬁciﬁ

package and product innovations. The FTC hearings made clear that the vast major-
ity of industries and companies are responsible and want to do what’s right, but
they need the benefit of FTC guidelines to be sure they are not risking regulatory or
other legal consequences in providing consumers with truthful, non-deceptive envi-
ronmental information.

The petition rests on the strong belief that the free market will respond to con-
sumers’ interest in environmentally beneficial products and packages. Significant
envirorémental improvements will result. Indeed, the market has already begun to
respond. -

FTC guidelines are critical to assuring that the competitive engine of the ameri-
can marketplace is running smoothly. With FTC guidance, more and more compa-
nies will compete for consumers’ environmental loyalty. More and more companies
will invest in environmental innovations when they know they can safely communi-
cate environmental information to consumers.

The impact of FTC guidelines should not be underestimated. There are already
FTC guidelines in other areas. Torsether they provide an impressive track record of
industry compliance. .

Guidelines not only indicate ho's the FTC views claims, they are also quickly in-
corporated into self-regulatory mechanisms such as network advertising clearance
practices and investigations by the National Advertising Division of the Council of
Better Business Bureaus, a widely followed self-regulatory mechanism of the adver-
tising industry. In fact, the nad has announced that environmental marketing
claims will be subjected to “significantly expanded review’ and the guidelines pro-
posed in our petition will be looked to as a primary resource in that process.

We know there are inconsistent State laws and regulations already on the books.

‘We firmly believe, however, that FTC guidelines will forge a natioral consensus on
environmental marketing. Attorney General Humphrey has provided valuable lead-
ership. The report of his task force recognizes the importance of national marketing
to our economy and way of life. Environmental marketing will simply dry up in the
face of a multitude of conflicting State and even local laws. FTC guidelines and the
leadership of Attorney General Humphrey and others will eventually result in con-
sistency among the States.

I would now like to turn to S. 976 and S. 615, bills on which you asked for com-
ment. Detailed responses to questions raised in your invitation to testify accompany
this testimony. S. 976 would affect our industry in a wide range of areas, but my
comments will focus on packaging and environmental marketing.

We are concerned about the extent to which provisions of each bill would under-
cut the free market’s ability to deal with solid waste. Changes in our society that
are likely to result from the solid waste issue are in their infancy. Measures pro-
posed in these bills are premature and unnecessary.

The proposal in S. 976 to create a products and packaging advisory board is at
complete odds with the foundation of our market economy. Consumers drive our
economy. American businesses know all too well that consumers’ values get reflect-
ed in consumer products or they do not survive. Consumers’ impact on the market-
place is direct and immediate, like the intluence of voters on government. Govern-
ment interference with the marketplace, even through advisory standards, will slow
progress by allowing companies to stop when they have reached government stand-
ards. Market driven solutions will spawn greater creativity and better results.

There are no good packages or bad packages. This is particularly true for food
packages. Each type of package design and packaging material used for food plays a
particularly critical role in delivering safe, wholesome food products to corisumers.

Commodity specific recycled content requirements in the bill, even when condi-
tioned upon failure to achieve certain recycling rates, likewise cause us concern. Ar-
bitrary recycling rates or recycled content requirements, as would be required in S.
976 for food sold to the government, are not the answer when it comes to food pack-
aging. For food packaging it is not just a question of availability of material. Techni-
cal considerations must be addressed to assure the safety of food. Food safety cannot
be risked, even in addressing such a worthy goal as reducing municipal solid waste.



50

We are very concerned by any proposal which would undermine the longstanding
and successfully employed autnority of the food and drug administration in assuring
tl:zé food packaging does not adversely affect the safety and wholesomeness of food
products.

Specific performance characteristics are needed in food packages to protect food
from physical damage, spoilage, or contamination. A food package must be able to
withstand the stresses of processing, handling, storage and transportation through-
out the distribution chain. Packaging materials must not impart off-odors or off-fla-
vors to products. There must be no adverse chemical interaction with the food prod-
uct. In many applications, gas-tight (hermetic) seals are critical to assure product
safety and quality.

Arbitrary mandates for the use of postconsumer recycled materials could very
well conflict with FDA’s good manufacturing practices sanitary guidelines (GMP's)
and overlook compliance with existing food safety laws and regulations. Mandated
rec!cled content levels raise concerns about exceeding current technical capability
and compromising either safety or product integrity.

A committee of NFPA members has developed a white paper entitled “food safe
recycled content for food packages” which I am submitting with my testimony. It
further elaborates on these food safety concerns.

The FDA has years of expertise in the relationship of food packaging to food
safety and quality as reflected in nearly an entire volume of the code of Federal
regulations. The safe use of recycled material in glass bottles and jars, steel cans
and aluminum beverage cans, as well as paper packaging used in many food appli-
cations has been achieved under FDA’s watchful eye. Further progress will also be
monitored as these industries continue to make gains. And FDA is providing input
to a joint NFPA/Society of the Plastics Industry research group which is working to
develop methods and guidelines for the safe use of recycled plastics in food packag-
ing. A complimentary effort is underway with FDA at the National Center for Food
Safety and Technology outside of Chicago. .

A brief description of the NFPA/SPI research is included with this testimony.

The market for positive environmental improvements is strong and our members
know it. Our members want to make the environmental improvements in food pack-
ages that consumers want. But the FDA'’s careful and expert hand should continue
to be the primary guardian of food safety as food packaging innovations occur.

We have three major concerns with S. 615. The proposal to give EPA authority
over environmental claims is inappropriate. The FTC is the repository of knowledge
and experience in consumer deception which is at the heart of dealing with these
claims. In fact, EPA supported the promulgation of FTC guidelines at the FTC's
recent environmental marketing hearings.

The kind of prescriptive requirements which the bill would set before certain en-
vironmental claims could be made woulg stifle innovation and positive environmen-
tal change. Arbitrary recycling levels, for example, will tend to freeze consumer per-
ceptions and expectations and take the stean out of efforts to further recycling. If a
company has no ability to make a recyclable claim, it will compete on the basis of
other attributes of its products. Information concerning the considerable efforts of
materials organizations to foster recycling will not reach the marketplace and con-
sumers will assume, incorrectly, that many products and packages can not be recy-
cled when the truth is they can be and will be soon.

We see no justification for the prior restraint envisioned in the preapproval proc-
ess for environmental marketing claims contained in S. 615.

FTC guidelines will provide flexibility for companies to make a variety of truthful
and non-deceptive claims. Consumers will benefit from the environmenta! informa-
tion in the marketplace and the pressure will stay on for companies to be part of
environmental solutions.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

LIST OF ATTACHMENTS *

Attachment A: Testimony of the National Food Processors Association and 10 co-
petitioners before the Federal Trade Commission, July 17, 1991

Attachment B: Petition of the National Food Processors Association and 10 co-peti-
tioners to the Federal Trade Commission, February 14, 1991

Attachment C: Detailed responses to questions raised in July 19, 1991 letter to Debo-
rah Becker from Senators John H. Chafee and Max Baucus

* Attachments to this statcment have been retained in committee files.
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Attachment D: “Food Safe Recycled Content for Food Packages’, a white paper on
the safety issues involved in using recycled materials in food contact packaging

Attachment E: “Research Activities of the National Food Processors Association/So-
ciety of the Plastics Industries Task Force in Support of Expanded Use of Recy-
cled Plastics in Food Contact Applications”

PREPARED STATEMENT OF LINDA BROWN

On behalf of the Green Cross Certification Co., I'd like to thank the Chairman
and the members of the subcommittee for inviting us here today.

Let me begin by briefly describing the organization | represent. Green Cross was
launched in the spring of 1990 as the first national, not-for-profit effort to independ-
ently certify manufacturer claims of environmental achievement. Our initial efforts
have been geared to recognizing state-of-the-art accomplishments in specific claim
areas, like 1ecycled content and biodegradability. Our long term goal, meanwhile,
has been to develop sound scientific protocols to identify companies and products
that represent the best environmental choices overall.

In just over a year, we have verified claims for more than 400 consumer products,
manufactured by some 80 companies of all sizes. Many other companies have come
to us with claims which did not meet our certification standards. But our independ-
ent feedback has proven valuable, too, as it has helped companies focus more closely
on the claims they are making. During this same time period, we have also been
active with major retail chains across the country, helping them better understand
environmental marketing claims so that they can provide more accurate informa-
tion to their customers.

Qur testimony here today draws on this actual experience in the field.

First, we believe that there is an urgent need for Federal legislation to regulate
environmental iadeling claims. Whether or not the Federal Trade Commission
issues guides or sticks to case-by-case rule making, companies making legitimate en-
vironmental marieting claims deserve a clear mandate from our elected officials in
Congress, supported by the expertise and guidance of the Environmental Protection
Agency. .

Legislation must be drafted to inspire rather than stifle progress. Senator Lauten-
berg’s bill is an important step in the right direction. However, there are important
ways in which we believe the bill could be strengthened.

For example, the time has come to move beyoi:" simple distinctions between
“pre’’ and “post”’ consumer waste. As it turns out, some “pre”’ consumer material is
less valuable and therefore more likely to be discarded into the waste stream than
some “‘post’ consumer waste. More sophisticated definitions of waste are needed—
definitions based on how much of a given material is being recovered, how difficult
it is to reprocess, and how much is currently being recycled. We would be happy to
provige specific guidance and recommendations in these areas to the subcommittee
members.

Another critical area is the need for independent verification of claims. There's a
lot at stake. It’s not simply a question of market share. The environment is not a
marketing gimmick; it is our future, and the future of our children. But without
adequate protections, including verification of claims, environmental marketing
could easily be treated like a gimmick, and lose all credibility with the consumer.

The Senate has two choices: to require credible verification, or to plan to spend
lots of time and money chasing down green collar fraud. From our unique vantage
point, 1 can only tell you that we've seen enough to know that this area is being
abused. Some companies may resist the idea of independent verification; after all,
nobody likes the idea of having outsiders come inside to conduct an audit. But in
the long run, verification will ensure that companies with legitimate claims get the
market place recognition they deserve.

Green Cross feels strongly that all environmental claims should be as specific as
possible. Pretty green labels and seals which give a simple “thumbs up” or “thumbs
down”’ to consumers fail to inform consumers about the limitations of their claims.
These seals end up relying on celebrities to sell the idea, and play on consumer ig-
norance. Now, whether you believe that consumers are ignorant, or whether you be-
lieve they're smart, they deserve a chance to be informed. For it is the consumer,
ultimately, who will determine the direction that industry goes. Our best hope,
indeed our only hope, is to engage the consumer with information that doesn’t sink
to the lowest common denominator of intelligence, but challenges the consumer to
participate in the process knowledgeably.
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Finally, let me turn to the question of eco-labels and the role of life cycle analysis.
Here's a term that a lot of people use, and few people understand. It's been called
“cradle to grave” analysis, even “womb to tomb.”

What it refers to is the most comprehensive science available for analyzing the
full environmental impacts associated with industrial processes and the production
of consumer products.

The science of life cycle analysis is complicated, because industrial processes are
complicated. It is a fascinating st::dy, one which we do not have time to delve into
today. But what 1 must communicate to you today is that it is the only credible sci-
entiill,c methodology to date which is capable of considering all of the important en-
vironmental questions. Every other method we have looked at, every other method
which has been proposed to date, has fallen short—and fallen into the trap of substi-
tuting arbitrary value judgemei:ts for thorough evaluation.

The problem with systems that rely on a limited number of arbitrarily chosen cri-
teria for awarding eco-labels is that there are invariably important environmental
issues that they fail to consider. Industrial progress is not a magic bullet. Often,
companies have to make trade-offs to achieve perceived environmental goals. For
example, the steel industry would have to considerably increase its use of energy to
increase the recycled content levels in its steel cans. What appears to be the best
environmental choice may turn out to be the worst choice in the long run. Again, 1
urge the committee and Senator Lautenberg to ensure that general seals of approv-
al or eco-labels be grounded in a recognized life cycle analysis methodology.

Again, thank you for this opportunity to speak. We have included some suggested
draft language for consideration as you discuss these issues further, and would be
more than happy to assist the members of the subcommittee as you see fit.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RICHARD A. DENISON
SUMMARY

The Environmental Defense Fund (EDF) ! believes the Federal Government needs
to act as soon as possible to rein in “‘advertising pollution.” Consumers armed with
accurate and reliable environmental information about the products they purchase
have a critical role to play in shifting industrial production toward more environ-
mentally benign processes and products. Responsible manufacturers willing to make
genuine improvements have a right to know that their investments will not be un-
dermined by their competitors’ unchecked latitude to offer consumers false or mis-
leading claims in place of improved products.

EDF believes that meeting these objectives will require a combination of efforts
by different entities within the Federal Government:

The Federal Trade Commission should increase enforcement against those who
make deceptive environmental claims. It should couple enforcement with the devel-
opment of industry guides that articulate principles and criteria, based on existing
FTC Policy, that will require environmental claims to be relevant, significant, spe-
cific, and substantiated.

Congress should -adopt legislation directing the Environmental Protection Agency
to develop and enforce measurable standards and definitions for thé use of key
terms in environmental claims; and

The Environmental Protection Agency, under this new statutory authority, should
expeditiously promulgate and enforce regulatory definitions and standards that are
technically based and are consistent with the dual objectives of preventing con-
sumer deception and advancing sound environmental policy.

It is w:thin this overall framework that EDF offers its comments for your consid-
eration today and heartily endorses S. 615, “The Environmental Marketing Claims
Act of 1991.” This legislation has alsoc been endorsed by the National Association of
Attorneys General (NAAG), many of whose members have been in the forefront of
efforts to control the use of environmentat claims.

It is also important to note that we do not view labeling regulations as a sufficient
means to achieve the needed increases in demand for and production of environ-
mentally preferred products and packaging. While definitions and standards in this
area are important for setting some of the groundrules for such improvements,
other measures will be needed, such as recycled content standards, waste compo-
nent-specific diversion rates, and a variety of other market development measures.

1A description of EDF and its interests and expertise in the issue of environmental claims is
attached as Appendix 1.
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I. THERE IS AN URGENT NEED FUR FEDERAL ACTION ON ENVIRONMENTAL CLAIMS.

The green market offers a potentially powerful market-driven force for environ-
mental improvement. When consumers demand truly environmentally sound prod-
ucts, the market compels manufacturers to respond. In this way, consumer demand
can help to prevent pollution at its source—the basic tenet of the pollution preven-
tion thrust of recent Federal policy.

Recent studies 2 confirm the potential power of this market, demonstrating con-
vincingly that consumers are actively seeking environmentally improved products:
and packaging: ——

@ A 1990 national NBC/Wall Street Journal poll found that 38 percent of sur-
veyed consumers said they had regularly changed the types of products they buy
and use because of environmental concerns. An additional 38 percent of consumers
said they did so occasionally. (NBC/WSJ, 1990)

® Packaging magazine surveys in 1986, 1988, and 1990 found that the number of
correspondents who consider the recyclability of packages in making purchasing de-
cisions rose from 36 percent to 48 percent to 65 percent in the course of the three
surveys. (EPA, 1989, p. A-10; EPA, 1990, p. A-1)

@ A Gallup poll in 1989 found that 72 percent of Americans want *o purchase
food and beverages packaged in recyclable containers. (EPA, 1990, p. A-3)

@® Another Gallup poll in 1989 found that 54 percent of Americans want to buy
products packaged in recycled paper containers. (EPA, 1999, p. A-4)

@ A 1990 Penn and Schoen national survey found that 74 percent of Americans
said they are more likely to purchase a product in biodegradable or recyclable pack-
aging. (Williams, 1990)

But harnessing such market mechanisms for environmental protection can only
work when consumers have accurate, reliable information about the environmental
advantages and disadvantages of the products they buy. Marketers are increasingly
offering a wide variety of environmental claims *—and in some cases misleading or
downright false claims have succeeded in &t least temporarily garnering products
(such as so-called degradable plastic trash bags) a larger market share. Some manu-
facturers appear all too willing to substitute false or misleading claims for actual
environmental improvements in the products they sell. ¢

This willingness to make misleading claims threatens the green market because
recent studies have confirmed that consumers are aware of, and indeed rely heavily
on, environmental information displayed on products and in other advertising:

@ A 1990 Roper poll found that 50 percent of Americans could recall seeing labels
on packages that state environmentally safe or biodegradable. Consumers identified
a wide array of individual products. Twenty-seven percent of respondents also re-
called seeing television commercials making the same claims. (Roper, 1990)

2The bullets in this sectiorl are each followed by a reference in parentheses. The full refer-
ences, which can be provided upon request, are as follows:

Abt, 1990: Abt Associates, Inc., “Consumer Purchasing Behavior and the Environment; Re-
sults of an Event-Based Study,” November 1990.

Angus Reid, 1991: Angus Reid Group and Golin/Harris Communications, “Environment USA
'91,” national o%inion survey, Chicago, IL, July, 1991.

EPA, 1983: EPA, "Promoting Source Reduction and Recyclability in the Marketplace,” Offi-2
of Policy, Planning and Evaluation, EPA 530-SW-89-066, Washington, DC, November, 1989.

EPA, 1990: EPA, “Assessing the Environmental Consumer Market,” prsgared for EPA by Abt
Associates, Inc., Office of Policy, Planning and Evaluation, Washington, DC, November 29, 1990.

Env. Res. Assoc., 1990: Environmental Research Associates, “Much ‘Green’ Marketing
Wasted. . . .” The Environmental Report, Princeton, NJ, Vol. 1, Fali, 1990.

NBC/WSJ, 1990: Hart, P. and Tecter, R., April National Poll, conducted for NBC News and
the Wall Street Journal between April 11-16, released April 20, 1390.

Roper, 1990: The Roper anization, Inc., '“The Environment: Public Attitudes and Individ-
ual Behavior,” commissioned by S.C. Johnson & Son, Inc., July, 1990.

Williams, 1990: Williams, Simon, “The Green Revolution in Products and Packaging,” reprint-
ed from VM + DT Magazine, January, 1990, citing a telephone survey conducted by the polling
firm of Penn and Schoen, Inc.

3 According to Marketing Intelligence Service, Ltd., products making environmental claims
are being introduced at a rate 20 to 30 times greater than that of other new packaged goods,

wing to almost 10 percent of all new consumer product introductions in 1990. See The Mar-
eter, April 1990, pp. 36-7; Boston Globe, March 2, 1990, pp. 55, 53. A JWT Green Print Ad
audit found that the number of environmental ads in print and on television increase 400 per-
cent between 1989 and 1990. See Comments of Persuasion Environmental Marketing, Inc. before
the Federal Trade Commission, July 17, 1991.

¢Several of the worst examples of false or misleading claims we have recently encountered

are attached as Appendix II.






